NORTH CAROLINA

DESIGN BUILD CONTRACT FOR FAYETTEVILLE SKATE PARK

CUMBERLAND COUNTY

THIS DESIGN BUILD CONTRACT FOR FAYETTEVILLE SKATEBOARD PARK ("Agreement"), made as of ______ day of ______, 20____ by and between **Team Pain Enterprises Inc., CLH Design,** and **Alpha Builders** ("DESIGN-BUILDER," "Design-builder" or "Contractor" collectively "Team Pain"), and **the City of Fayetteville**, a municipal corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of North Carolina, (the "City," "Fayetteville," "OWNER" or "Owner").

For the Project: Fayetteville Skateboard Park ("the Project")

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Owner published a Request for Qualifications ("RFQ"), the 3rd day of May, 2017 seeking the submission of Statements of Qualifications to act as a design builder to furnish professional design and construction services during the design and construction of the Project identified and described in that Request for Qualifications; and

WHEREAS, "Team Pain" (Team Pain Enterprises, Inc., CLH Design and Montieth Construction) submitted a responsive Statement of Qualifications; and

WHEREAS, the Owner has evaluated the Statement of Qualifications and approved, on the 7th day of September, 2017, the selection of "Team Pain" (Team Pain Enterprises, Inc., CLH Design and Montieth Construction) to furnish professional design and construction services during the design and construction of the Project; and

WHEREAS, the OWNER, upon request of Team Pain Enterprises, Inc. and CLH Design, has provided written approval to substitute Alpha Builders for Montieth Construction as a member of the design-build team to perform certain construction services, with the three entities acting collectively as DESIGN-BUILDER under this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Design-Builder and the Owner now wish to form and memorialize their agreement for design build services.

NOW, therefore, for the consideration hereinafter set forth, the Design-Builder and the Owner agree as follows:

1. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS; PRIORITY

The design-build documents (hereinafter called "Contract Documents") consist of this Agreement, the Supplementary Conditions (Exhibit 1), the List of Professionals (Exhibit 2), the Detailed Scope of Work (Exhibit 3), the Owner's Initial Deliverables (Exhibit 4), the Request for Qualifications (Exhibit 5), which are fully incorporated into this Agreement and any subsequent Modifications to this Agreement, as described, for example, in the Supplemental Conditions, ¶2.2, which sets forth precedence for the Contract Documents. The Contract Documents form the Contract.

2. SCOPE OF WORK

The Design-Builder shall furnish and deliver all of the design, materials, and perform, and be fully responsible for all of the Work required by this Agreement. The members of the Design-Builder team shall have the responsibility to cooperate and work effectively together to complete the Work. It is not required or implied, hereby, that the Design-Builder team is a joint venture. Design-Builder is made up of three separate entities that will be working together to complete the tasks described in the contract. This contract is written to bind these three companies separately to work together to complete this project. Alpha Builders is the general contractor who will lead this project and perform all contractual obligations, licensing and permitting for the skate park portion of the work (see scope Exhibit 3 (a)). Alpha builders will be responsible for subcontracting Team Pain and CLH to perform their obligations of their respective scopes (see Exhibits 3(b)-(c)) and will submit pay applications to the City of Fayetteville for this project. CLH is the engineer of record and the lead designer of the entire project for preparing the construction documents for the project (see scope Exhibit 3 (c)). Team Pain will be performing the conceptual design work for the skate park, public input meetings and the specialty construction of the skate park only (see scope Exhibit 3 (b)). As a requirement of this contract, each individual company will execute their respective scope of work for this project.

Exhibit 3 (a): Alpha Builders, General Contractor Scope Exhibit 3 (b): Team Pain Ent., Skate Park Design Build Scope Exhibit 3 (c): CLH Design, Design & Engineering Scope

The construction of the Work shall be completed within the Contract Time to be provided by the Initial Scope of Work and the Owner's Initial Deliverables.

Project Description / Owner's Criteria:

The Project consists of an approximate 18,000 to 20,000 square feet street plaza/vert style skate park that is to comply with the Standard Guide for In-Ground Skate Park Facilities, dated April 1, 2018. The actual square footage to be determined during the design phase based on final budget. The Skateboard Park is a new park being designed in the Rowan Park. The overall park site is approximately 12 acres. The Project encompasses the entire skate park but, for purposes of this Agreement, will be divided into two major subprojects: a) the actual skating facility ("Skating Facility") which is generally comprised of the specific structures and immediate surrounding area upon which individuals will skate; and b) the remainder of the park ("Park Grounds") which will generally be comprised of all other sections of the Park which will likely include, among all other things, sewer, potable water supply, sidewalks, shelters, general recreational areas, and storm water.

The scope of the work and the Owner's specific criteria are set forth in detail in Exhibits 3 (a)-(c), but generally shall be comprised on the following: Design-Builder will be responsible for designing the entire Project including both the Skating Facility and the Park Grounds. It is further anticipated that Design-Builder shall construct the Skating Facility, and the Owner, with its own forces and/or independent contractors, shall construct the Park Grounds. Similarly, as condition precedent to Design-Builders' obligation to construct the Skating Facility, it is anticipated that the Owner shall be required to substantially complete certain improvements to be designed by Design-Builder during the design phase. Items or tasks identified as excluded under Exhibit 3(b) will be the Owner's responsibility to the

extent required in order to complete the project as designed.

In addition to the requirements set forth in Exhibit 3, the Park shall be designed and constructed so as to satisfy the following;

- 1. The Skateboard Park shall be designed and built primarily for users of skateboards keeping in mind that some users will utilize bicycles, scooters, rollerblades, etc.
- 2. The Project is to be designed so as to reasonably allow for all design and construction to be performed within the Owner's Budget of \$1,000,000 --which amount is to cover all amounts to be paid Design-Builder for its design and construction services and amounts for Owner to perform the construction of the Park Grounds.
- 3. The scope of services is to provide a Skateboard Park of street plaza/vert style that will draw and engage local youth and adults to a facility that offers opportunities and challenges to beginners, intermediate, and experienced skaters.
- 4. The design should include at least 18,000 square feet, with a maximum of 20,000 square feet, of in-ground poured-in-place concrete skate park elements designed to accommodate beginning, intermediate, and advanced skaters and designed to accommodate possible future expansion. The actual square footage to be determined during the design phase based on final budget.
- 5. The design and construction of the Skateboard Park will have an emphasis on quality of experience and quantity of obstacles.
- 6. The Skateboard Park design will incorporate both bowl and street elements. The ratio of bowl versus street elements will be determined by community input as well as budgetary constraints. The skate park design should allow for users with various skill levels to use both the bowl and street elements.
- 7. The design of the Skateboard Park may include, but not be limited to bowls and/or half/quarter-pipes along with in-ground and/or above-ground street-course features such as steps, stairs, hips, pyramids, ramps, handrails, ledges, various jumps, and other obstacles determined by community input and budget constraints. These features are expected to logically flow and relate to one another in a safe and usable manner.
- 8. During design, the Design-Builder shall consider the "connection" and "fit" to the adjacent area in the overall park by coordinating and working with City staff, community members and other City contractors.
- 9. During design, the Design-Builder shall consider public comment regarding the specific design elements to be included within the Park. Specifically, Design-Builder, in coordination with the Owner's staff, will invite public comment and conduct a public information meeting to solicit input from the community as to the design of the Project within the budgetary limitations. Following that public meeting, Design-Builder and Owner shall meet to identify which design elements

they wish to pursue. Design-Builder shall then prepare a preliminary design ("Preliminary Design") and preliminary budget ("Preliminary Budget") for the Project. The Preliminary Design shall be comprised of drawings sufficient to show the general layout and key elements, including utilities of both the Skating Facility and Park Grounds as more specifically set forth in Exhibit 3 as "Preliminary Design Deliverables." Owner shall review and, if the Preliminary Design and Preliminary Budget reasonably satisfy the criteria set forth in this Section and Exhibit 3, the Owner shall issue its approval of the same along with any minor changes that the Owner desires to make to the Preliminary Design.

- 10. Once the Owner has approved the Preliminary Design and Preliminary Budget, the Design-builder, using the approved Preliminary Design and any minor changes requested by the Owner, shall develop the Construction Documents, as more specifically set forth in Exhibit 3(c), so as to allow: i) the Design-Builder to construct the Skating Facility; and ii) the Owner to solicit bids from independent contractors to construct the Park Grounds and/or to perform the work with the Owner's own forces. The Construction Documents shall include at least the following:
 - a. Design documents signed and sealed by the appropriate North Carolina licensed professionals, which at a minimum include a complete set of plans, working diagrams and specifications including, but not be limited to, cross sections of concrete and reinforcement work and features;
 - b. Appropriate certifications to comply with local, state and federal requirements throughout the entire design, site development, and construction process
 - c. A project schedule allowing for the construction of the Project to occur no later than 270 days' following the execution of the Design-Build Agreement.
 - d. Proposed notice(s) to local, state, and federal entities as required to comply with the applicable laws and codes to allow the Project to be constructed;
 - e. Obtaining appropriate local, state and federal permits for the development of the site and construction of the Skateboard Park (i.e., ADA, Life Safety, Building Code, Occupation Code, and all other applicable codes).
 - f. All other documents required as "Construction Documents" set forth in Exhibit 3.
- 11. Design-Builder shall present the Construction Documents to the Owner along with the Design-Builder's Proposal for completing the construction of the Project. The Design-Builder's Proposal shall be a fixed-fee price for:
 - a. The Design-Builder to construct the Skating Facility in coordination with the Owners' construction of the Park Grounds by the Owner itself and/or through the Owner's independent contractors;
 - b. The Design-Builder to provide construction administration and observation services necessary to construct the Skating Facility.
 - c. The Design-Builder to cooperate with Owner and Owner's independent contractors to coordinate the construction of the Park Grounds and the Skating Facility.
 - d. The Design-Builder to provide a one-year warranty from the date of Substantial Completion of the Skating Facility that all construction work shall be performed in a workman-like manner and free of material defects.

The Design-builder will also provide manufacturers' certifications and warranties as more particularly set forth in Exhibit 3.

e. The Design-builder to provide the Owner signed and sealed "As-Built" construction documents, specifications, and operations and maintenance manuals for the Skating Facility in both hard copy and electronic format. Drawings shall be provided in both "dwg" and/or "pdf" formats.

The individual responsibility for the completion of tasks included in the scope of work will be apportioned among the members of the Design-Builder team as set out in Exhibits 3(a)-(c).

- 12. In addition to the services to be provided on fixed fee basis, The Design-Builder's Proposal shall also provide the Owner the option to obtain an hourly fee rate for Design-Builder to provide, upon the Owner's written request, general and observation services to inspect the Park Grounds' construction work to determine whether such work is being constructed generally as intended by the Construction Documents. Such rate(s) shall not exceed those set forth in Exhibit 6 hereto.
- 13. The Design-Builders' Proposal shall not include inspection of materials and testing services necessary for City's acceptance of the Skateboard Park. Such inspections and testing will be performed by the City.

3. TERM AND SCHEDULING

- a. Design Builder, in coordination with the Owner, shall coordinate, publicize and conduct the public meeting with the community within 45 days of the Notice to Proceed with the Work. The Design-Builder shall then meet with the Owner to determine which elements to include in the design for the Project.
- b. The Design-Builder agrees to commence Work pursuant to the written Noticeto Proceed.
- c. Time is of the essence with respect to all dates specified in the Contract Documents as Completion Dates.
- d. The parties may amend the term and scheduling (e.g., the deadlines, completion dates, etc.) upon mutual agreement in writing.
- e. The Owner and the Design-Builder shall perform their respective obligations under this Agreement in the time, manner and form required by the Contract Documents, including the Supplementary Conditions and any subsequent modifications.

4. STANDARD OF CARE AND DUTIES OF DESIGN-BUILDER

a. The Design-Builder shall exercise reasonable care and diligence in performing the design-related work in accordance with the generally accepted standards of this type of Design-Builder practice throughout the United States and in accordance with applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations applicable to the performance of these services and in accordance to the requirements of the contract documents. Design-Builder is solely responsible for the professional quality, accuracy, and timely completion and/or submission of all the design-related work. The Design-Builder shall perform its construction-related work in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the Construction Documents to be agreed upon pursuant to the Contract Documents.

- b. The Design-Builder shall not load or permit any part of the Work to be loaded with a weight that will endanger its safety, intended design, intended performance, or configuration.
- c. Design-Builder, in accordance with the applicable standard of care, shall be responsible for all Design-Builder, subcontractor, and sub-subcontractor errors or omissions, in the performance of the Agreement together with the errors and omissions of any agent or employee of the Design-Builder or any subcontractor or sub-subcontractor. Design-Builder, at no additional costs to the Owner, shall correct any and all errors, omissions, discrepancies, ambiguities, mistakes or conflicts arising out of Design-Builder's failure to exercise the applicable standard of care.
- d. Design-Builder is an independent contractor of Owner. Any and all employees of the Design-Builder engaged by the Design-Builder in the performance of any work or services required of the Design-Builder under this Agreement, shall be considered employees or agents of the Design-Builder only and not of the Owner, and any and all claims that may or might arise under any workers compensation or other law or contract on behalf of said employees while so engaged shall be the sole obligation and responsibility of the Design-Builder.
- e. Design-Builder agrees that Design-Builder, its employees, agents and its subcontractors, if any, shall be required to comply with all federal, state and local anti-discrimination laws, regulations, and policies that relate to the performance of Design-Builder's services under this Agreement. The Design-Builder shall not discriminate against any employee, applicant for employment, contractor, or subcontractor with regard to race, ethnicity, biometric information, gender, gender identity, color, religion, sex, national origin, or veteran status. The Design-Builder agrees not to discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of physical or mental handicap or disability in regard to any position for which the employee or applicant is qualified.
- f. The Design-Builder shall supervise and direct the Work efficiently and with the Design-Builder's best skill and attention. Except as specifically set forth in the Contract Documents the Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of the Work, and for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. The Design-Builder shall be responsible to see that the finished Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

- g. The Design-Builder shall appoint a competent Project Manager with general authority to manage the Work for the Design-Builder. The Design-Builder shall also keep on the Project at all times during the Work of the Design-Builder a competent Superintendent and necessary assistants who shall not be replaced without prior written approval by the Owner. These persons shall immediately be identified to Owner.
- h. The Design-Builder shall attend all progress conferences and all other meetings or conferences. The Design-Builder shall be represented at these progress conferences by a representative having the authority of the Project Manager.
- i. Exhibit 7 hereto sets forth the testing and inspections that must be performed by Owner before the Work affected by said tests or inspections is covered. Costs and expenses of providing samples for and assistance in such testing shall be borne by the Design-Builder. Any such affected Work in which untested materials are used without approval or written permission of the Owner and/or Designer shall be removed and replaced at Design-Builder's expense.

5. CONTRACT PRICE

a. The Contract Price will include the following components:

i.	General Contract Administration:	\$51,000
ii.	Design Services:	\$64,000
iii.	Construction:	\$535,000
iv.	Total:	\$650,000

6. PAYMENT & TAXES

- a. Compensation for Work Performed: For the Work performed pursuant to this Agreement, Owner shall pay Design-Builder in accordance with the following terms and conditions as may be modified by the parties in writing. Not later than the fifth (5th) day of each calendar month the Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Representative a Request for Payment for work done during the previous calendar month.
 - The Request for Payment shall be in form of a standardized invoice or AIA Document G702-703 appropriately addressed to Owner's Representative at 433 Hay Street, Fayetteville, NC 28301 and shall show substantially the value of work done during the previous calendar month.
 - (ii) The amount due for payment shall be ninety-five percent (95%) of the value of work completed since the last Request for Payment and this amount shall be paid by the Owner on or before the last business day of the month. Owner shall retain five percent (5%) (the "Retainage").

- (1) Upon Owner's Representative's certification that fifty percent (50%) of the Work has been satisfactorily completed Retainage shall be reduced to two and one half percent $(2\frac{1}{2}\%)$.
- (2) Upon Owner's Representative's certification that ninety percent (90%) of the Work has been satisfactorily completed Retainage may be discontinued thereafter. Retainage may be discontinued, at Owner's sole discretion, so long as work continues to be completed satisfactorily and on schedule and the Design-Builder has sufficient funds remaining on the Contract to complete the Work and complete the Project.

Final payment shall not be due to the Design-Builder until thirty (30) days after Final Completion of the Work, including any and all punch list work, has been satisfactorily completed and an appropriate Affidavit, Indemnification, and Release as required in the Supplementary Conditions has been received by Owner.

(iii) Should Owner reasonably determine that Design-Builder has failed to perform the Work related to a Request for Payment, Owner, at its discretion may provide the Design-Builder, in writing, ten (10) days to cure the breach. Owner may withhold the accompanying payment without penalty until such time as Design-Builder cures the noticed breach.

The Design-Builder has included in the Contract Price and shall pay all taxes assessed by any authority on the Work or the labor and materials used therein. It shall be the Design-Builder's responsibility to furnish the Owner documentary evidence showing the materials used and sales and use tax paid by the Design-Builder and each of its subcontractors.

Should the Owner receive written notice from any source that the Design-Builder has failed to pay a subcontractor/supplier a specifically stated amount for the Work performed related to a Request for Payment, Owner shall have the authority to withhold payment of the disputed amount until the parties resolve the payment dispute by mutual agreement or through the judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction.

7. NON-APPROPRIATION

- a. Design-Builder acknowledges that Owner is a governmental entity, and the validity of this Agreement is based upon the availability of public funding under the authority of its statutory mandate.
- b. In the event that public funds are unavailable and not appropriated for the performance of Owner's obligations under this Agreement, then this Agreement shall automatically expire without penalty to Owner immediately upon written notice to Design-Builder of the unavailability and non-appropriation of public funds. It is expressly agreed that Owner shall not

activate this non-appropriation provision for its convenience or to circumvent the requirements of this Agreement, but only as an emergency fiscal measure during a substantial fiscal crisis. The Owner shall not be liable for any damages to the Design-Builder whether direct, indirect, liquidated, or unliquidated for such action.

c. In the event of a change in the Owner's statutory authority, mandate and/or mandated functions, by state and/or federal legislative or regulatory action, which adversely affects Owner's authority to continue its obligations under this Agreement, then this Agreement shall automatically terminate without penalty to Owner upon written notice to Design-Builder of such limitation or change in Owner's legal authority. The Owner shall not be liable for any damages to the Design-Builder whether direct, indirect, liquidated, or unliquidated for such action.

8. NOTICES

Any notice required by this Agreement shall be in writing and delivered by certified or registered mail, return receipt requested to the following:

Owner:	Design-Builder:
City Manager	
City of Fayetteville	
433 Hay Street	
Fayetteville, NC 28301	

9. MISCELLANEOUS

- a. Duties and Obligations imposed by the Contract Documents shall be in addition to any Duties and Obligations imposed by state, federal, or local law, rules, regulations and ordinances.
- b. No act or failure to act by the Owner or Design-Builder shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty granted them under the Contract Documents, nor shall any act or failure to act constitute any approval except as specifically agreed in writing.
- c. The Work shall be tested and inspected as required by the Contract Documents and as required by law. Unless prohibited by law the costs of all such tests and inspections related to state and federal codes such as, including but not limited to, ADA, Administrative, Electrical, Plumbing, Mechanical and Building Codes shall be borne by the OWNER. The costs for material and structural testing shall be conducted by an independent third party at the expense of the Owner. Delays related to any of the aforementioned tests and inspections shall not be grounds for delaying the completion of the work. If any such tests and inspections reveal deficiencies in the Work such that the Work does not comply with terms or requirements of the Contract Documents and/or the requirements of any code or law the Design-Builder is solely responsible for the cost of bringing such deficiencies into compliance with the terms of the

Contract Documents and/or any code or law.

- d. Should the Designer, if a Designer is retained for the project involving the Work, or Owner reject any portion of the Work for failing to comply with the Contract Documents, Design-Builder shall immediately, at Design-Builder's expense, correct the Work. Any such rejection may be made before or after substantial completion. If applicable, any additional expense borne by the Designer under this section shall be paid at Design-Builder's expense.
- e. The Design-Builder shall not assign this Agreement in whole without the prior written consent of the Owner.
- f. The Design-Builder and Owner shall list any and all architects, consultants, designers, engineers, and other professionals, together with all related license information, employed, engaged, contracted, or subcontracted to perform any part or portion of the Work. Such list shall be provided as Exhibit 2 hereto. Exhibit 2 shall be updated regularly as such architects, consultants, designers, engineers, and other professionals are retained and/or hired.

10.CONSEQUENTIAL AND LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

- a. Owner and Design-Builder accept the following liquidated damages provisions:
 - (i) It is mutually recognized that time is an essential element of the Agreement, and that delay in completing the work will result in damages due to public inconvenience, interference with business, and the increasing of engineering, inspection, and administrative costs to the Owner. It is therefore agreed that in view of the difficulty of making a precise determination of such damages, a sum of money in the amount of Two-Hundred Fifty (\$250.00) per day will be charged against the Design-Builder for each calendar day that the work remains uncompleted after the expiration of the completion date, not as a penalty but as liquidated damages. Should the Design-Builder or, in case of default, the Surety fail to complete the Work by the completion date, a deduction of the amount stipulated in the Contract Documents as liquidated damages will be made for each and every calendar day that such Work remains uncompleted. This amount will be deducted from any money due the Design Builder or its Surety under the Contract Documents, and the Design-Builder and its Surety will be liable for any liquidated damages in excess of the amount due. In case of default of the Agreement and the completion of the work by the Owner, the Design Builder and its Surety will be liable for the liquidated damages under the Contract Documents, but no liquidated damages will be chargeable for any delay in the final completion of the work by the Owner due to any action, negligence, omission, or delay of the Owner, its employees, agents or independent contractors. In any suit for the collection of or involving the assessment of liquidated damages, the reasonableness of the amount stipulated in the Contract Documents will

be presumed. Permitting the Design-Builder to continue and finish the work or any part thereof after the expiration of the completion date shall in no way operate as a waiver on the part of the Owner of any of its rights under this Agreement.

- (ii) Design-Builder acknowledges any contract between a political subdivision of the state and another party includes by implication the existing law of the State of North Carolina. The waiver of sovereign immunity therefore is limited to the waiver of immunity for contracts that include the law of North Carolina. To preserve its sovereign immunity, Owner may not agree to waive provisions of North Carolina law. A clause requiring liquidated damages or cancellation fees to be paid by the Owner changes the law under which sovereign immunity for breach of contract was waived. Therefore, the Owner, as a political subdivision of North Carolina, cannot agree to a clause providing for liquidated damages or cancellation fees to be paid by Owner.
- b. Owner and Design-Builder mutually waive any claim against each other for consequential damages. Consequential Damages include:
 - (i) Damages incurred by Owner for loss of use, income, financing, or business.
 - (ii) Damages incurred by Design-Builder for office expenses, including personnel, home office overhead, filed office overhead, loss of financing, profit, income, business, damage to reputation, damage to bonding capacity, or any other non-direct damages.

11.ENTIRE AGREEMENT

All of the documents listed, referenced or described in this Agreement, the written Notice-to-Proceed, together with Modifications made or issued in accordance herewith are the Contract Documents, and the work, labor, materials, and completed construction required by the Contract Documents and all parts thereof is the Work. The Contract Documents constitute the entire agreement between Owner and Design-Builder. This Agreement may be amended only by written instrument signed by both parties. Modifications may be evidenced by electronic signatures. If any provision of the Agreement or Supplementary Conditions shall be declared invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

[SIGNATURE PAGE TO FOLLOW]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have executed this Agreement as of the day and date first above written in a number of counterparts, each of which shall, without proof or accounting for other counterparts, be deemed an original contract.

CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE:

DESIGN-BUILDER: Team Pain Enterprises, Inc., CLH Design, and Alpha Builders

By: _____ Douglas Hewett, City Manager

By:_____

By:_____

By: _____

This instrument has been preaudited in the manner required by the Local Government and Fiscal Control Act.

Jay Toland, Finance Director

EXHIBIT 1----SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS

Table of Contents

- Article 1. Definitions
- Article 2. Correlation, Interpretation, and Intent of Contract Documents
- Article 3. Familiarity with Work, Conditions and Laws
- Article 4. Bonds
- Article 5. Insurance and Indemnity
- Article 6. Other Record Documents and Submittals
- Article 7. Design-Builder
- Article 8. Owner
- Article 9. Authorized Representative
- Article 10. Testing and Surveying
- Article 11. Separate Contracts
- Article 12. Contract Time
- Article 13. Changes in the Work
- Article 14. Change of the Contract Price
- Article 15. Unforeseen Conditions
- Article 16. Correction of Work before Final Payment
- Article 17. Correction of Work after Substantial Completion; Warranties and Guaranties
- Article 18. Owner's Right to Do Work
- Article 19. Partial Payments
- Article 20. Final Payment
- Article 21. Design-Builder, Subcontractor and Supplier Affidavit
- Article 22. Assignments and Subcontracts
- Article 23. Measurements
- Article 24. Design-Builder and Subcontractor Relationships
- Article 25. Use of Premises
- Article 26. Cutting, Patching and Fitting
- Article 27. Dispute Resolution
- Article 28. Taxes
- Article 29. Operation of Owner's Facilities
- Article 30. Third Party Beneficiary Clause
- Article 31. Measurement of Quantities
- Article 32. Termination by the Owner for Cause
- Article 33. Termination or Suspension by the Owner for Convenience
- Article 34. Minority Business Enterprise Program
- Article 35. E-Verify, Divestment and Digital Signatures
- Article 36. General

ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS

1.1 Agreement - The Design Build Contract and these Supplementary Conditions.

1.2 AIA - The American Institute of Architects.

1.3 ASTM - The American Society for Testing and Materials.

1.4 Beneficial Occupancy – Use of the Project by the Owner after Substantial Completion, but prior to Final Completion.

1.5 Change Order - A written order to the Design-Builder signed by the Owner and the Design-Builder authorizing an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work and/or an adjustment in the Contract Price and/or the Contract Time issued after execution of the Design Build Contract. See paragraph 13.1.

1.6 Completion Date - Those dates identified as Completion Dates in the Contract Documents.

1.7 Design Build Contract – The document executed by the Design-Builder and the Owner to formally memorialize their consent to the terms of the Project and referred to as the Agreement.

1.8 Change Directive – A written order to the Design-Builder signed by the Owner directing an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work after execution of the Design Build Contract, in circumstances when the parties have been unable to agree on an adjustment to the Contract Price or the Contract Time, but the Owner requests that the Design-Builder proceed with said addition, deletion, or revision in the Work subject to adjustment of the Contract Price and/or Contract Time under the procedures described herein.

1.9 Design Build Schedule - That schedule prepared by the Design-Builder and submitted for the Owner detailing the schedule for the Work. The Design Build Schedule shall not exceed time limits imposed by the Contract Documents.

1.10 Construction Documents: Those documents, as specifically defined by Exhibit 3 hereto, to be provided contemporaneously with the Design-Build Proposal which set forth the details of how the construction of the Park Grounds and the Skate Facility are to be constructed.

1.11 Contract Documents - All of the documents that make up the Agreement, plus the Drawings and Specifications that describe the scope of the Work, plus allowable Modifications to the Contract Documents.

1.12 Contract Price (contract value) - The total monies payable to the Design-Builder pursuant to the Contract Documents as defined by the Contract Documents.

1.13 Contract Time - The number of calendar days stated in, or computed from, the Contract Documents for the substantial completion of the Work. See, particularly, Article 12 hereof and the Contract Construction Schedule. Time of completion as specified therein is of the essence. The time used and referred to on the Project will be that time which is observed in

North Carolina, being Eastern Daylight Savings Time (EDT), Eastern Standard Time (EST), or other as designated by the Designer.

1.14 Contractor(s) - The Contractor(s) shall be any entity performing construction work for the Design-Builder or the Owner, a distinction that will be clear in the context of the contract. Any Contractor(s) used or retained by Design-Builder shall be licensed by and in North Carolina to perform such work for which it is used or retained.

1.15 Days - Unless otherwise indicated, the term "days" shall mean consecutive calendar days.

1.16 Daylight Hours - The hours or portions of hours between sunrise and sunset local time.

1.17 Drawings - The Drawings are the graphic and pictorial portions of the Contract Documents, wherever located and whenever issued, showing the design, location, and dimensions of the Work, and generally including plans, elevations, sections, details, schedules and diagrams. A list of the Drawings is contained in Exhibit 3 hereto as may be modified by the Contract Documents.

1.18 Field Order - A written order issued by the Owner's Representative which clarifies or interprets the Contract Documents or orders minor changes in the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and which does not impact the Contract Price or Contract Time. See paragraph 13.2.

1.19 Final Completion - The point at which the Design-Builder has completed the Work, with the exception of guaranty and warranty obligations and as determined by the Designer and becomes entitled to final payment upon the recommendation of the Designer and determination by the Owner.

1.20 The words "furnish," "furnish and install," "install," and "provide" or words with similar meanings shall be interpreted, unless otherwise stated, to mean furnish and install complete, in place and ready for service.

1.21 Liquidated Damages – See paragraph 12.18 of these Supplementary Conditions.

1.22 Modification - (A) a written amendment to the Contract Documents signed by the Owner and the Design-Builder and identified therein as such, (B) a Change Order, (C) Change Directive, or (D) a Field Order. A Modification may only be issued after execution of the Agreement.

1.23 Notice of Award - The written notice by the Owner to the Design-Builder that the Design-Builder is the candidate chosen pursuant to the RFQ process and that upon compliance with the conditions precedent to be fulfilled by the Design-Builder within the time specified, the Owner will execute and deliver the Agreement to the Design-Builder.

1.24 Notice - The term "notice" or "written notice" as used herein shall mean and include all written notices, demands, instructions, and claims approvals and disapprovals furnished by the Owner to obtain compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, as well as all written notices, demands, instructions and claims furnished by the Design-Builder as required

by the Contract Documents. Where notice is required under the terms of the Contract Documents written notice shall always be required, and oral or "constructive" notice shall be insufficient and ineffective as notice. Email or other electronic delivery shall be insufficient and ineffective as notice unless specifically allowed by the Supplementary Conditions or a Modification to the Agreement. Written notice shall be deemed to have been duly served on the date that it is delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm, to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended, to an authorized representative of such individual, firm, or corporation, or on the date that it is mailed by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, addressed to the last business address of such individual, firm, or corporation known to the person giving the notice. Written notice may also be given by facsimile transmission, provided that proof of delivery is obtained. In the case of delivery in person, such delivery shall not be effective unless and until a written and signed receipt showing the date and time of delivery is obtained.

1.25 Notice to Proceed - See paragraph 12.3.

1.26 Owner - The Owner is the person or entity designated as such in the Agreement. However, when any notice or request is required by the Contract Documents to be made to Owner and/or Owner's Authorized Representative that designation refers to the City of Fayetteville Deputy City Manager or his/her authorized designee.

1.27 Owner's Authorized Representative (or "Owner's Representative") - A person, or persons, employed by the Owner and designated from time to time by written notice to the Design-Builder to administer the Contract Documents, and to observe and monitor the Work on behalf of the Owner with authority and responsibility as herein specified.

1.28 Payment Bond - A bond given by a surety to cover any amounts that, because of Design-Builder's default, are not paid to a subcontractor or materialman. The Payment Bond required herein shall be in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the contract value and shall comply with Article 3 of Chapter 44A of the North Carolina General Statutes.

1.29 Performance Bond - A bond given by a surety to ensure timely performance of a contract and all Work associated therewith. The Performance Bond required herein shall be in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the contract value and shall comply with Article 3 of Chapter 44A of the North Carolina General Statutes.

1.30 Project - The total design and construction of which the Work performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole or a part.

1.31 Project Manager - That person designated by the Design-Builder in accordance with paragraph 7.2 who shall be in general charge of the Work and its performance and who shall have the authority set forth in the last sentence of paragraph 7.2.

1.32 Request for Information - A written communication from the Design-Builder to the Owner for any interpretation of, or information needed, required, or desired under the Contract Documents. The Owner reserves the right to determine the reasonable format and contents required for a Request for Information. In any Request for Information, the Design-Builder shall state a reasonable date by which a response is necessary in order to avoid delay in progress on the Work and shall make such request sufficiently in advance of such date as to

avoid any such delay. The Owner shall respond in writing to the Request for Information by the date stated by the Design-Builder unless he cannot reasonably do so, in which case he shall prior to that date notify the Design-Builder of the date by which he can reasonably respond. The Design-Builder shall not be entitled to any additional time for the completion of the Work or any portion thereof by reason of the Owner's failure to respond if he has not submitted its Request for Information sufficiently in advance to allow the Designer a reasonable time within which to respond.

1.33 Request for Payment - The form, in the form of AIA Document G702 (latest ed.) or other published document approved by Owner, which is to be used by the Design-Builder in requesting progress payments and which is to include a Schedule of Values as required by the Contract Documents and an affidavit of the Design-Builder that progress payments theretofore received from the Owner on account of the Work have been applied by the Design-Builder to discharge in full all the Design-Builder's obligations incurred in connection with Work covered by all prior applications for payment. See paragraph 19.2.

1.34 Resident Superintendent - That person designated by the Design-Builder in accordance with paragraph 7.2 who has day-to-day responsibility for the prosecution of the Work and the obtaining of proper materials and equipment, and adequate labor and who shall have the authority set forth in the last sentence of paragraph 7.2.

1.35 Schedule of Values – The agreed upon breakdown of the Contract Price which may be required by the Contract Documents, and designated as such. See paragraph 19.1.

1.36 Service Instruments or Instruments of Service refer to representations of the creative work of the Design-Builder and may include drawings, sketches, specifications, or similar items.

1.37 Specifications - That portion of the Contract Documents consisting generally of the written requirements for materials, equipment, construction systems, standards, and workmanship for the Work and performance of related services.

1.38 Subcontractor - A person, firm, or corporation who has entered into a direct contract with the Design-Builder or Contractor to perform any of the Work at the Project or a person or entity supplying materials to be used or consumed in the completion of the Work.

1.39 Submittal - Shop drawings, product data, samples, and other documents required by the Contract Documents to be submitted by the Design-Builder to the Owner.

1.40 Submittal Register - See paragraph 12.2 of these Supplementary Conditions.

1.41 Substantial Completion - The point at which the Work, and Work by other Contractors on or in connection with the Project, is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents that it can be beneficially occupied by the Owner, and the Work can be utilized by the Owner for its intended use, and all necessary permits and permissions for Beneficial Occupancy and utilization having been obtained by the Design-Builder.

1.42 Sub-subcontractor - A person or entity that has a direct or indirect contract with a Subcontractor to perform any of the Work at the Project or a person or entity supplying

materials to be used or consumed in the completion of the Work.

1.43 Work - The construction and services required of Design Builder by the Contract Documents, including all labor, materials, equipment, and services provided or to be provided by the Design-Builder to fulfill the Design-Builder's obligations.

1.44 All references in the Contract Documents to the masculine shall be interpreted as including the feminine or neuter and all references in the Contract Documents to the singular or the plural shall be interpreted as including the other, as may be appropriate in the reasonable interpretation of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2. CORRELATION, INTERPRETATION AND INTENT OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

2.1 It is the intent of the Specifications and Drawings and other Contract Documents to describe a complete Project in accordance with the Contract Documents.

2.2 The Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all. If the Design-Builder finds a conflict, error, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall notify the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing before proceeding with the Work affected thereby. In resolving such conflicts, errors and discrepancies, the Contract Documents shall be given preference in the following order: Design Build Contract, Modifications, Addenda, Supplementary Conditions, Specifications, and Drawings. Figure dimensions on Drawings shall govern over scale dimensions, and detailed Drawings shall govern over general Drawings. Any Work that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract Documents as being required to produce the intended result shall be supplied whether or not it is specifically called for. Work, materials or equipment described in words which, so applied, have a well-known technical trade meaning shall be deemed to refer to such meaning and to incorporate any recognized standards which are a part of such meaning if not otherwise defined within the Contract Documents.

2.2.1 The Design-Build Documents shall not be construed to create a contractual relationship of any kind: (1) between the Architect and Owner, (2) between the Owner and a Contractor or Subcontractor of Design-Builder, or (3) between any persons or entities other than the Owner and Design-Builder, including but not limited to any consultant retained by the Owner to prepare or review the Project Criteria.

2.3 Miscellaneous items, accessories and work which are not specifically mentioned, but which are essential to produce a complete and properly operating installation, or useable structure or plant providing the indicated function shall be furnished and installed without change in the Contract Price. Such miscellaneous items and accessories shall be of the same quality standards, including material, style, finish, strength, class, weight and other applicable characteristics, as specified for the major component of which the miscellaneous item or accessory is an essential part, and shall be approved by the Owner's Authorized Representative before installation. This requirement is not intended to include major components not covered by or inferable from the Contract Documents.

2.4 The Work of all trades under the Contract Documents shall be coordinated by the Design-Builder in such a manner as to obtain the best workmanship possible for the entire Project and all components of the Work shall be installed or erected in accordance with the best practices of the particular trade.

2.5 The Design-Builder shall fully complete the Work and shall be responsible for all of the Work under the Contract Documents to which the Design Build Contract applies. If the Design-Builder is prevented from doing so by any limitation of the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall immediately give notice thereof to the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing.

2.6 Standard specifications or manufacturers' literature, when referenced, shall be of the latest revision or printing unless otherwise stated and is intended to establish the minimum requirements acceptable.

For those materials specified without the use of brand names, the Design-Builder shall submit within thirty (30) days after its receiving the Design Build Contract for signatures, any product that meets the express requirements of the Specifications. Such Submittal shall include manufacturer's data, test reports, performance data and certifications, samples, erection details, and other applicable information as required to permit review by the Owner's Authorized Representative whether such proposed products are suitable.

2.7 The Design-Builder is required to examine and read the complete set of Contract Documents for information concerning the Work. No allowance will be made for the Design-Builder's failure to become familiar with the complete set of project documents.

2.8 Design-Builder's requests for clarification or information shall clearly define the cause(s) of Design-Builder's request and, as appropriate, shall include Design-Builder's interpretation and Design-Builder's proposed solution.

ARTICLE 3. FAMILIARITY WITH WORK, CONDITIONS AND LAWS

3.1 The Design-Builder has investigated prior to responding and is satisfied with all conditions affecting the Work, including but not restricted to those bearing upon transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, availability of labor, water, electrical power, roads and uncertainties of weather, or similar physical conditions at the Project site, and the character of equipment and facilities needed prior to and during prosecution of the Work. The Design-Builder is satisfied as to the character, quality and quantity of surface and subsurface materials or obstacles to be encountered insofar as this information is reasonably ascertainable from inspection of the Project site, including all exploratory work done by the Owner which may be relied upon by Design-Builder, as well as from information presented by the Contract Documents, or any other information made available to the Design-Builder prior to its response. Any failure by the Design-Builder from the responsibility for estimating properly the difficulty or cost of successfully performing the Work.

3.2 The Design-Builder shall be entitled to make all inferences from the Contract Documents that would reasonably be made by a Design-Builder having knowledge and experience with similar work; however, the Design-Builder shall not be entitled to infer from the Contract Documents any fact or condition which would not be inferred by a Design-Builder having

knowledge and experience with similar work and the Design-Builder shall be required to obtain independently such other information as a knowledgeable and experienced Design-Builder would prudently obtain in order to evaluate any such condition.

3.3 The Design-Builder specifically acknowledges familiarity with all federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations which may in any manner affect those engaged or employed in the Work, or the materials or equipment in or about the Work, or in any way affect the conduct of the Work and agrees that the Design-Builder and the Design-Builder's employees, subcontractors, and suppliers will, at all times, have knowledge of and comply with same. If the Design-Builder shall discover any provisions in the Contract Documents which are contrary to or inconsistent with any such law, ordinance, rule, or regulation, the Design-Builder shall immediately give notice thereof to the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing, identifying any items of Work affected, and the Design-Builder shall not proceed until the Design-Builder has received written direction from the Owner's Authorized Representative with respect to these items. If the Design-Builder performs contrary to or inconsistently with any such law, ordinance, rule, or regulation without such written direction, the Design-Builder shall bear all costs which are a consequence of such performance.

3.4 At times selected by the Owner's Authorized Representative after execution by the Design- Builder of the Construction Agreement, a pre-construction conference shall be scheduled and conducted for the benefit of the Project.

ARTICLE 4. BONDS

4.1 A Performance Bond in the full amount of the Construction Cost as provided in Exhibit 3 (b) shall be required of the Design-Builder to guarantee the faithful performance of the Work in compliance with the Contract Documents, in such form as may be required by applicable state and local law and approved by the Owner. The Performance Bond shall be dated the same date as the Design Build Contract and must be accompanied by a current copy of the power of attorney for the attorney-in-fact executing such bond on behalf of a surety company licensed to do business in the State of North Carolina. In the event the bond is found to be void or that the surety has insufficient funds to insure faithful completion of the Project, Owner may require Design-Builder to obtain new or additional bonds.

4.2 A Payment Bond in the full amount of the Construction Cost as provided in Exhibit 3 (b)shall be required of the Design- Builder to guarantee the payment of all labor and material costs or claims in connection with compliance with the Contract. The Payment Bond shall be in such form as may be required by law and approved by the Owner. Said bond shall be dated and executed in the same manner as the Performance Bond in paragraph 4.1. In the event the bond is found to be void or that the surety has insufficient funds to insure faithful completion of the Project and related payment, Owner may require Design-Builder to obtain new or additional bonds.

ARTICLE 5. INSURANCE AND INDEMNITY

5.1 DESIGN-BUILDER PROVIDED INSURANCE

The Design-Builder shall, without limiting its obligations or liabilities, procure, pay for and maintain such insurance as is required by law and as is required by the Agreement to protect

the Design-Builder and the Owner from claims for damages for bodily injury, including death, and from claims for property damage which may arise from the operations of Design-Builder or its representatives, consultants, Subcontractors, agents, or employees related to the Project and Work. Such insurance shall be of the kinds and have limits of liability and coverages not less than the minimum limits hereinafter specified or required by law, whichever is greater. The Owner makes no representation as to the adequacy or sufficiency of such coverages.

The following requirements shall in no way be construed to limit or eliminate the liability of the Design-Builder, which arises from performance of Work under the Agreement. Should Design-Builder fail to perform the Work with the applicable degree of care, the Design-Builder shall be responsible for any losses, claims, and costs of any kind which exceed the Design-Builder's limits of liability, or which may be outside the coverage scope of the policies.

The insurance specified shall be provided by an insurer approved by the Owner, authorized to do such business in the State of North Carolina, and on terms approved by the Owner. Insurance companies utilized shall have a minimum rating of A- and Class VII as evaluated by the most current A.M. Best Rating Guide. If the insurer has a Best Rating less than A- and Class VII, the Design-Builder must receive specific written approval from the Owner prior to proceeding with any Work under the Agreement.

All agents and brokers shall hold valid licenses from the State of North Carolina. Before commencing mobilization to the Project site and not later than seven (7) days after the receipt of the Design Build Contract by the Design-Builder for signatures, the Design-Builder shall furnish to the Owner a certificate or certificates of insurance in a form satisfactory to the Owner. Upon request of the Owner, the Design-Builder shall provide the Owner with certified copies of the insurance policies required by this Article, including without limitation declaration pages, conditions, exclusions and endorsements, and confirmation that each policy premium has been paid for the required term of the Agreement. A copy of the umbrella policy shall be provided to Owner. Certificates shall be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf. All insurance policies shall provide, as evidenced by Certificates of Insurance, that the insurance shall not be canceled, reduced, restricted, or changed in any way without at least thirty (30) days prior written notice to the Owner.

With regard to expiration, cancellation, reduction, restriction, or any other change, certificates shall state: "Should any of the following described policies be canceled before expiration date or be due to expire within thirty (30) days, the insurer shall mail thirty (30) days prior written notice to named certificate holder." In the event of any such cancellation, non-renewal, reduction, restriction, or change in any insurance, the Design-Builder is obligated to replace such insurance within seven (7) days without a gap in coverage and file accordingly such notice with the Owner, and other interested parties. Failing immediate receipt of evidence of such replacement of insurance the Owner reserves the right to procure such insurance as the Owner considers desirable and the Design-Builder shall pay or reimburse the cost of the premium in respect thereof. It is expressly provided, however, that any action or inaction on the part of the Owner in this respect shall in no way change or reduce the Design-Builder's responsibilities and liabilities under the Agreement. Self-funded, policy fronting, or other non-risk transfer insurance mechanisms are not acceptable without prior written approval of the Owner. Full disclosure of such a program must be made prior to commencing mobilization to the Project site. Failure to make a full disclosure constitutes a material breach of the

Agreement, justifying termination for default.

The Design-Builder shall name the Owner as additional insureds under all its insurance contracts (except workers' compensation) with respect to and including without limitation liability arising out of activities performed by or on behalf of the Design-Builder, products and completed operations of the Design-Builder, and automobiles owned, hired, leased, or borrowed by the Design-Builder. The coverage shall contain no special limitations on the scope of protection afforded to additional insureds.

For any claims related to this Project, the Design-Builder's insurance or self-insurance shall be primary and noncontributory with respect to the Owner's insurance. Any insurance or selfinsurance maintained by the Owner shall be excess and noncontributory with respect to the Design-Builder's insurance. All policies of insurance shall contain a clause waiving rights of subrogation against the Owner, unless the Owner approves otherwise in writing. Limits of coverage are not to be amended by deductible clauses of any nature without the express written consent of the Owner.

The Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for any deductible assumptions that may exist in any insurance policies required under the Agreement. In addition, the Design-Builder shall be responsible and shall not be reimbursed for any losses arising from any risk or exposure not insured as required herein, or not covered as a result of a normal policy exclusion or that falls within the self-insured retention if Design-Builder is self-insured. The Design-Builder's insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, except with respect to the limits of the insurer's liability. The claim provisions in the Design-Builder's insurance policies must specifically state the insurance company or Design-Builder's Third Party Administrator, if self-insured, has both the right and duty to adjust a claim and provide defense. The policies shall not contain any provision or definition which would serve to exclude or eliminate from coverage third party claims, including exclusions of claims for bodily or other injury to shareholders, partners, officers, directors, or employees of the insured, the premises owner, real estate manager, or the insured's Subcontractor, or any family relative of such persons.

If the policies contain any warranty stating that coverage is null and void (or words to that effect) if the Design-Builder does not comply with the most stringent regulations governing the Work, it shall be modified so that coverage shall be afforded in all cases except for the Design-Builder's willful or intentional noncompliance with applicable government regulations. Any failure by any person to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policy including breach of warranties, shall not affect coverage provided to the Owner and its representatives, officials, and employees. The insolvency or bankruptcy of the Insured or of the Insured's estate shall not relieve the insurance companies of their obligations under these policies. Any clauses to the contrary are unacceptable and must be stricken. Failure to comply with these requirements shall be a material breach of the Agreement justifying immediate termination for default.

5.1.1 Worker's Compensation and Employers' Liability Insurance

The Design-Builder and its Subcontractors shall procure and maintain Workers' Compensation Insurance in the amount and type required by the State of North Carolina and federal law for all employees employed under the Agreement who may come within the protection of Workers' Compensation Laws and covering all operations under the Agreement whether performed by the Design-Builder or by its Subcontractors. In jurisdictions not providing complete Workers' Compensation protection, the Design-Builder and its Subcontractors shall maintain employers' liability insurance in an amount, form, company, and agency satisfactory to the State of North Carolina and the Owner for the benefit of all employees not protected by Workers' Compensation Laws and covering all operations under the Agreement whether performed by the Design-Builder or by its Subcontractors.

The Design-Builder shall pay such assessments as will protect the Design-Builder and the Owner from claims under the Workers' Compensation Laws, workers' or workmen's compensation disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts. The current Experience Modification Factor shall be indicated on the Certificate of Insurance. Coverage under this section shall be as required by federal and state Workers' Compensation and Occupational Disease Statutes, and shall have minimum limits as follows:

Coverage A: Statutory, State of North Carolina Employers' Liability: Each Accident \$1,000,000 Disease - Policy Limit \$1,000,000 Disease - Each Employee \$1,000,000

Such insurance shall include Voluntary Compensation coverage, a Waiver of Subrogation in favor of the Owner as well as other endorsements that may be required by applicable jurisdictions.

5.1.2 Automobile Liability Insurance

The Design-Builder shall procure and maintain automobile insurance against liability for bodily injury and property damage as described below, that may arise with respect to the Work being performed under the Agreement, and as will provide protection from claims which may arise out of or result from the Design-Builder's performance of the Work and the Design-Builder's other obligations under the Agreement, whether such performance of the Work is by the Design- Builder, by any representative or Subcontractor, by anyone, both officially and personally, directly or indirectly employed by any of them, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.

This policy of insurance shall carry the following minimum Limit of Liability: Combined Single Limit \$1,000,000.

The policy of insurance shall contain or be endorsed to include the following:

a) Owned, hired, and non-owned automobile liability.

b) If the policy contains a warranty stating that coverage is null and void (or words to that effect) if the transporter does not comply with the most stringent regulations governing the Work, it shall be modified so that coverage shall be afforded in all cases except for the transporter's willful or intentional noncompliance with applicable government regulations.

Any failure by any party to comply with reporting or other provisions of the policy including breach of warranties, shall not affect coverage provided to the Owner and its representatives, officials, and employees. No subcontracting of waste hauling shall be permitted without prior, written approval of the Owner.

5.1.3 General Liability

This policy must be written on an Occurrence basis, with the following minimum Limits of Liability:

General Aggregate per project \$2,000,000.00 Products/Completed Operations Aggregate \$2,000,000.00 Bodily Injury and Property Damage csl/each occurrence \$1,000,000.00 Personal Injury and Advertising Injury \$2,000,000.00

The policy of insurance shall contain or be endorsed to include the following:

a) Blanket Contractual Liability covering Design-Builder's indemnification obligations under the Agreement, in accordance with ISO policy form CG 00 01. Modifications to the standard provision will not be acceptable if they serve to reduce coverage.

- b) Premises/Operations Liability.
- c) Explosion, collapse, and underground fault.
- d) Independent Design-Builders and Independent Subcontractors coverage.
- e) Broad Form Property Damage.
- f) Personal Injury
- g) Cross Liability/Severability of Interest clause.
- h) Employer's Stop-Gap Liability endorsement, if applicable.

i) Amendment of the Pollution Exclusion Endorsement to allow coverage for bodily injury or property damage caused by heat, smoke, or fumes from a hostile fire.

j) Designated General Aggregate Limit Endorsement if required by the Contract Documents. Coverage shall remain continuously in effect and without interruption for at least 6 years from the date of the Notice of Award and shall include coverage for exposures arising from operations that have been completed. The Design-Builder shall furnish the Owner and each other additional insured listed in the Agreement to whom the Certificates have been issued, evidence satisfactory to the Owner of continuation of such insurance at the date of Preliminary Acceptance and each year thereafter.

5.1.4 Pollution Legal Liability (PLL)

Pollution Legal Liability coverage will be provided if required by the Supplementary Conditions.

5.1.5 Umbrella Liability

The Design-Builder shall maintain an occurrence basis (as distinguished from a "claims made" basis) Umbrella Liability policy (true follow form) over the underlying General Liability, Automobile Liability, and Employer's Liability, with the following limits of

liability: Each Occurrence \$3,000,000, Aggregate \$3,000,000.

On a fully insured basis such coverage will be subject to a deductible no greater than \$10,000 per occurrence where coverage is not provided by the underlying insurance, but is provided by the Umbrella Liability policy.

The Design-Builder may use any combination of primary and umbrella insurance policies to comply with the insurance requirements, provided the resulting insurance is equivalent to the insurance stated herein.

All Occupational Disease exclusions must be deleted. Any Pollution Exclusion must be amended to allow coverage for bodily injury or property damage caused by spill, upset, overturn, heat, smoke, or fumes from a hostile fire.

5.1.6 Property Insurance

The Design-Builder shall purchase All Risk Property Insurance on a Completed Value Form in the names of the Owner, Design-Builder, Subcontractors, and sub-subcontractors as their interests may appear with limits as follows:

a) Full insurance value of the Work, or

b) Amount equal to the Contract Price for the Work, whichever is higher.

The Design-Builder is responsible for all physical damage to owned or rented machinery, tools, equipment, forms, and other items owned, rented or used by the Design-Builder and/or Subcontractor(s) in the performance of the Work. The insurance coverage evidencing such shall include a waiver of subrogation in favor of the Owner.

5.1.7 Valuable Papers and Records

The Design-Builder shall provide valuable papers and records insurance with coverage in an amount commensurate with project scope and set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.1.8 Claims

The Design-Builder shall notify the Owner within twenty-four (24) hours of any claims or alleged claims received by the Design-Builder covered by any of the policies of insurance required in the Agreement. The Design-Builder shall provide a written copy of the claim or alleged claim to the Owner within three (3) days of the Design-Builder's receipt of the claim or alleged claim. If a claim is settled to the satisfaction of the claimant, the Design-Builder shall submit a copy of the claimant's release to the Owner. If a claim or alleged claim is rejected by the Design-Builder and/or its insurance company, the Design-Builder shall immediately report this fact to the Owner.

Should thirty (30) days elapse after the claim or alleged claim has been received by the Design-Builder, and the Design-Builder is not able to report a settlement or rejection of the claim, it shall report to the Owner the steps being taken with respect to the claim. Without limiting the foregoing, the Design-Builder shall notify in writing the county risk manager of any paid or incurred claims which may impair annual aggregate or general liability.

5.1.9 Deductibles and Self-insured Retentions

Any deductibles or self-insured retentions must be declared to and approved by the Owner. At

the option of the Owner, either: a) the insurer shall reduce to a maximum of \$250,000 or eliminate such deductibles or self-insured retentions with respect to the Owner, or (b) the Design-Builder shall provide evidence of collateral provided to insurers or procure a bond guaranteeing payment of losses and related investigations, claim administration, and defense expenses within the deductible or self-insured retention amount. Any self-insured retention or deductible amount on the policy shall not reduce the amount of collectible limits or liability.

5.1.10 Subcontractors

The Design-Builder shall include all Subcontractors as Insureds under its policies, or shall furnish separate certificates, policies, and endorsements for each Subcontractor the Design-Builder intends to use. If a Subcontractor does not take out insurance in its own name and the Design-Builder wishes to provide insurance protection for such Subcontractor and such Subcontractor's employees, the Design-Builder shall either (a) procure appropriate policies in the name of the Subcontractor, or (b) cause a rider or riders to be attached to the Design-Builder's policies which shall identify the Subcontractor thereby covered; provided, however, in the case of the latter option, such a rider need not be attached to the Design-Builder's workers' compensation policy if such policy by its terms is sufficiently broad to cover the employees of all Subcontractors performing Work under the Contract Documents. Except as otherwise approved by the Owner in writing, Limits of Liability and coverage scope must be at a minimum as stringent as required of the Design-Builder by the Contract Documents. All Work performed for the Design-Builder by any Subcontractor shall be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between the Design-Builder and the Subcontractor which shall contain provisions that waive all rights the contracting parties may have against one another for damages caused by fire or other perils covered by insurance as provided herein and which shall waive any and all potential claims by any Subcontractor or Sub-Subcontractor against Owner. Insurance monies received from any loss shall be divided as the respective interest of the parties affected shall appear.

5.2 OWNER CONTROLLED PROJECT SPECIFIC INSURANCE

In the event the Owner elects to purchase project-specific insurance affording coverage to the Design-Builder and Subcontractors, the terms and conditions of such coverage shall be set forth in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.3 INDEMNIFICATION

The Design-Builder, to the fullest extent not expressly prohibited by law, shall defend, indemnify, and save harmless the Owner and its respective officials, officers, employees, and agents from and against any and all liabilities (foreseeable or unforeseeable), penalties, fines, liens, forfeitures, demands, claims, causes of actions, suits, judgments, and costs and expenses incidental thereto, (including, without limitation, amounts paid pursuant to investigations, defense or settlements, and reasonable attorneys' fees), which any or all of them may hereafter suffer, incur, be responsible for, or pay out as a result of but not limited to:

a) bodily injury (including sickness, disease, or death) to any person including but not limited to, the Design-Builder's employees or its representatives while on the site of the Project and caused by the fault of Design-Builder, its employees, subcontractors, sub-consultants, or representatives; or

b) actual or alleged damage (including loss of use) to any property (public or private, including the Project or other property on the Project site) caused by the fault of Design-

Builder, its employees, subcontractors, sub-consultants, or representatives; or

c) contamination of or adverse effects on the environment, caused by the fault of Design-Builder, its employees, subcontractors, sub-consultants, or representatives, including but not limited to any hazardous or toxic waste, substance, or constituent of any substance subject to regulation under CERCLA, RCRA, TSCA, and other Federal and state authorities that is spilled, released, threatening to release, or disposed of or destroyed by the Design-Builder or its Subcontractors on or off the site of the Project or while in transport to or from the site; or

d) any violation or alleged violation of laws and regulations, arising out of or in any way connected with the Work, caused in whole or in part by the Design-Builder, any Subcontractor or supplier or any representatives of the Design-Builder. The Design-Builder shall not be required to indemnify the Owner against losses resulting from a breach of the Agreement by the Owner or its agents, or resulting from negligence, misconduct or violation of laws on the part of the Owner or its agents.

e) upon completion of the Work the Design-Builder shall execute an affidavit, indemnification, and release stating there are no unpaid debts for any work that has been done or materials that have been furnished to the Project prior to and as of the date of substantial completion and further stating that Design-Builder shall indemnify, save and protect Owner and Owner's lender, if any, harmless from and against any and all claims, liabilities, liens, losses, damages, causes of action, and expenses (including court costs and reasonable attorney's fees related thereto) arising out of, in connection with, or resulting from any such claims, liabilities, liens, losses, damages, causes of action, or expenses. Such affidavit, indemnification, and release shall be in a form and substance reasonably acceptable to Owner. By executing the Agreement Design-Builder acknowledges the receipt of adequate consideration in return for said release.

f) The Design-Builder further agrees to obtain, maintain, and pay for such liability insurance coverages and endorsements as will insure the provisions of this paragraph 5.3. Furthermore, the Design-Builder agrees to be liable for and to indemnify and reimburse the Owner for all legal fees and disbursements paid or incurred to enforce the provisions of this paragraph. The indemnification obligations under this paragraph shall not be limited in any way by the amount or type of damages, compensation or benefits payable under worker's compensation acts, disability benefit acts, other employment benefit acts, or the amount of insurance carried or recovered.

g) The Owner acknowledges that hazardous or toxic waste, material, chemicals, compounds or substances, or other environmental hazards, contamination or pollution, (referred to hereinafter as "environmental hazards") may be present at the Project site that were not created, generated, or released at the Project site by the Design-Builder or its Subcontractors, agents or employees, acting alone or in concert with others. Unless the remediation, abatement or handling of such environmental hazards is part of the scope of the Work under the Agreement, then upon the discovery of such environmental hazards, the Design-Builder shall immediately, and in no event more than three (3) days later, give written notice to the Owner of the environmental hazards before they are disturbed. The Owner and the Owner's Authorized Representative shall thereupon promptly investigate the environmental hazards, and make such changes in the Drawings and/or Specifications as they may find necessary to abate, remediate, isolate or handle the environmental hazards. Any increase or decrease in the Contract Price or the Contract Time resulting from such changes shall be adjusted in the manner provided herein for adjustments as to extra and/or additional Work and changes. It is agreed that the Design- Builder shall have no liability under the Agreement for any environmental hazards existing prior to the date that Work commences under the Agreement unless the Design-Builder or its Subcontractors, agents or employees, acting alone or in concert with others, by their own negligence or misconduct, release or expose the Owner or third parties to the environmental hazards. The provisions of this paragraph shall survive the termination or cancellation or completion of the Agreement.

5.4 NON-LIMITATION

The indemnification provisions of this Article 5 shall be supplemented by and in no way limited by any additional indemnification requirements of the Contract Documents. In the event of a conflict among the terms of any indemnification provision among the Contract Documents the provision requiring the greater indemnification of Owner shall control.

ARTICLE 6. OTHER RECORD DOCUMENTS AND SUBMITTALS

6.1 The Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative all Submittals required by the Contract Documents. The Design-Builder shall submit at least three (3) reproducible prints of all design drawings, specifications, 1 and shop drawings. The Design-Builder shall submit samples in quantities required by the Contract Documents. The Design-Builder shall submit product data in at least five (5) copies. All shop drawings shall be reviewed by the Design-Builder and shall bear the Design-Builder's stamp of approval before being forwarded to the Owner's Authorized Representative. Submittals shall be submitted in such time as to cause no delay to the Work or any part thereof and in accordance with the Contract Construction Schedule and Submittal Register. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall review the submittal with reasonable promptness, noting desired corrections, if any. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall retain two (2) copies of the submittal and shall return the balance of the reviewed submittal to the Design-Builder for action. The Design-Builder shall furnish any corrected submittal to the Owner's Authorized Representative. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall retain two (2) copies of the corrected submittal and will return the balance of the reviewed submittal to the Design-Builder. All substitutions shall be in accordance with the Contract Documents.

The Design-Builder acknowledges that the processing of drawings and other submittals is directly impacted by the clarity, completeness, and accuracy of said documents and that it is the Design-Builder's responsibility to (i) review and coordinate each submittal with all other related or affected Work and (ii) approve each submittal before submitting same to the Owner's Authorized Representative for approval.

6.2 No substitutions and no deviations from any requirement of the Contract Documents shall be deemed allowed unless the Design-Builder has specifically informed the Owner in writing of such deviations at the time of submittal and the Owner has given written and specific approval to the substitutions or deviations. In proposing a deviation or substitution the Design-Builder warrants to the Owner, notwithstanding any review, allowance or approval by the Owner's Authorized Representative or the Owner that the deviation or substitution is at least equal to or better in quality and for the purpose intended, and that Design-Builder shall not by reason of any such review, allowance or approval be relieved from any obligation or responsibility contained in the Contract Documents.

6.3 Review of submittal by the Owner's Authorized Representative shall not be construed as relieving the Design-Builder from responsibility for compliance with terms or designs of the Contract Documents nor from responsibility for errors of any sort in the submittal.

6.4 The Design-Builder shall keep one record copy marked "As-Built" of all Specifications, Drawings, Addenda, Modifications, and Submittals at the Project in good order and annotated at least monthly to show all changes made during the construction process. Such monthly annotations and their approval by the Owner's Authorized Representative shall be a condition precedent to approval by the Owner's Authorized Representative of each monthly Request for Payment. Said record copy shall be stored at the Project and fully protected from damage by fire or other hazard. This record copy shall be available to the Owner's Authorized Representative for inspection at all times and shall be delivered to the Owner's Authorized Representative for the Owner's purposes prior to the Owner's Authorized Representative's certifying Substantial Completion of the Work.

6.5 At completion of the Project and before Final Payment, the Design-Builder shall assemble and deliver to the Owner one complete set of all as-built drawings and one complete set of all approved submittals, product data, and samples which were reviewed by the Owner's Authorized Representative. These drawings and submittals shall be on paper, or in electronic or other media if required by the Supplementary Conditions. These drawings and submittals shall be categorized and packaged as directed by the Owner's Authorized Representative.

ARTICLE 7. DESIGN-BUILDER

7.1 The Design-Builder shall supervise and direct the Work efficiently and with the Design-Builder's best skill and attention. Except as may be set forth specifically in the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. The Design-Builder shall be responsible to see that the finished Work complies accurately with the Contract Documents.

7.2 The Design-Builder shall appoint a Project Manager and shall keep on the Project at all times during its progress a competent Resident Superintendent and necessary assistants who shall not be replaced without prior written approval by the Owner except under extraordinary circumstances, in which event immediate written notice shall be given to the Owner's Authorized Representative. The Project Manager and the Resident Superintendent may be the same person or different persons. At any time, the Owner, in its sole and absolute discretion, may require the Design-Builder to replace the Project Manager or Resident Superintendent with an experienced and competent person or persons upon seven (7) days written notice from the Owner to the Design-Builder. Such replacement shall be at the Design-Builder's expense and at no cost to the Owner. Both the Project Manager and the Resident Superintendent shall have authority to act on behalf of the Design-Builder, and instructions, directions or notices given to either of them shall be as binding as if given to the Design-Builder.

7.3 The Design-Builder shall provide sufficient competent and suitably qualified personnel, equipment, and supplies to lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. The Design-Builder will at all times maintain good discipline and order at the site, and will comply with all applicable OSHA standards.

(a) Any person employed by the Design-Builder, any Subcontractor, or any sub-subcontractor who, in the sole opinion of the Owner or Owner's Authorized Representative, does not perform its Work in a proper and skillful manner, commits unlawful acts on the Project or is intemperate or disorderly shall, at the written request of the Owner or Owner's Authorized Representative, be removed forthwith by the Design-Builder, Subcontractor, or sub-subcontractor employing such person without cost to the Owner, and shall not be employed again in any portion of the Work without the written approval of the Owner's Authorized Representative.

(b) Should the Design-Builder fail to remove such person or persons or fail to furnish suitable and sufficient personnel for the proper prosecution of the Work within three (3) days after written order, the Owner may withhold further payment by written notice until compliance with such order.

7.4 If, in the opinion of the Owner's Authorized Representative, any Subcontractor on the Project is incompetent or otherwise unsatisfactory, he shall be replaced by the Design-Builder with no increase in the Contract Price if and when directed by the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing.

7.5 The Design-Builder shall furnish and pay for all materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, light, heat, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the execution, maintenance, initial operation, and completion of the Work, other than those specifically excluded by the Contract Documents and to be furnished by the Owner or others. When use or storage of hazardous materials or equipment or methods of more than ordinary risk are necessary in accomplishing the Work, the Design-Builder shall give the Owner's Authorized Representative reasonable advance notice. Design-Builder shall not pay in advance for any material, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, light, heat or other facilities and incidentals without the prior written consent of Owner. Unless otherwise provided herein Design-Builder shall store all supplies, materials, tools, and equipment on the Project site.

(a) If any materials are to be furnished or installed by the Owner or others under the terms of the Contract Documents, said materials shall be made available to the Design-Builder at the location(s) specified in the Contract Documents. All costs of handling, transportation from the specified location to the Project, storage, and installing of Owner-furnished materials shall be included in the Contract Price. The Design-Builder shall be responsible for any demurrage, damage, loss, or other deficiencies which may occur during the Design-Builder's handling, storage, or use of such Owner-furnished material. The Owner shall deduct from any monies due or to become due the Design-Builder any cost incurred by the Owner in making good any such damage, loss, or efficiency.

(i) Design-Builder shall be responsible for unloading any Owner-provided materials for the Work and for coordinating delivery of same, except materials for the Park Grounds.

(b) All equipment which is proposed to be used in the Work shall be of sufficient size and in such mechanical condition as to meet the requirements of the Work and produce a satisfactory

quality of work. Equipment used on any portion of the Work shall be such that no injury to previously completed Work, adjacent property, or existing facilities shall result from its use.

(c) When the methods and equipment to be used by the Design-Builder accomplishing the Work are not prescribed in the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall be free to use any methods or equipment that will accomplish the Work in conformity with the requirements of the Contract Documents and the prevailing local standard.

(d) When the Contract Documents specify the use of certain methods and equipment, such methods and equipment shall be used unless others are authorized by the Owner's Authorized Representative. If the Design-Builder desires to use a method or type of equipment other than specified in the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder may request authority from the Owner's Authorized Representative to do so. The request shall be in writing and shall include a full description of the methods and equipment proposed and of the reasons for desiring to make the change. If approval is given, it shall be on the condition that the Design-Builder shall be fully responsible for producing Work in conformity with the requirements of the Contract Documents. If, after trial use of the substituted methods or equipment, the Owner's Authorized Representative determines that the Work produced does not meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall discontinue the use of the substitute method or equipment and shall complete the remaining Work with the specified methods and equipment at no additional cost to the Owner. The Design-Builder shall remove any deficient Work and replace it with Work of specified quality, or take such other corrective action as the Owner's Authorized Representative may direct. No change in the Contract Price or in Contract Time shall be made as a result of authorizing a change in methods or equipment under this paragraph.

7.6 All materials and equipment shall be new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. When special makes or grades of material which are normally packaged by the supplier or manufacturer are specified or approved, such materials shall be delivered to the Project site in their original packages or containers with seals unbroken and labels intact.

Materials shall be so stored as to assure the preservation of their quantity, quality, and fitness for the Work. Stored materials, even though approved before storage, may again be inspected by the Owner's Authorized Representative prior to their use in the Work and shall meet the requirements of the Contract Documents at the time they are incorporated into the Work. Stored materials shall be located so as to facilitate their prompt inspection. The Design-Builder shall coordinate the storage of all materials with the Owner's Authorized Representative. Materials to be stored at the Project or on the Owner's property shall not create an obstruction to the Owner's reasonable activities. Private property shall not be used for storage purposes without written permission of the owner or lessee of such property. The Design-Builder shall make all arrangements and bear all expenses for the storage of materials on private property. Upon request, the Design-Builder shall furnish the Owner a copy of the property owner's permission. All storage sites on private or the Owner's property shall be restored to their original condition by the Design-Builder at its entire expense, except as otherwise agreed to (in writing) by the owner or lessee of the property.

7.7 All materials and equipment shall be applied, installed, connected, erected, used, cleaned and conditioned in accordance with the instructions of the applicable manufacturer, fabricator, or processor, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents.

7.8 The Design-Builder will be liable for failure to exercise the applicable standard of care with regard to all acts and omissions of its Subcontractors and of persons directly or indirectly employed by them and of persons for whose acts any of them may be liable. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create any contractual relationship between any Subcontractor or supplier and the Owner, or any obligation on the part of the Owner to pay or see to the payment of any money due any such Subcontractor or material furnisher except as may otherwise be required by law. The Owner's Authorized Representative may furnish to any Subcontractor or supplier, to the extent practicable, evidence of amounts paid to the Design-Builder on account of specific Work done.

7.9 The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control the Design-Builder in dividing the Work among Subcontractors.

7.10 The Design-Builder agrees to bind specifically every Subcontractor to the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents and to furnish written evidence thereof to the Owner's Authorized Representative within seven (7) days after written request by the Owner.

7.11 The Design-Builder shall attend job progress conferences and all other meetings or conferences as directed by the Owner's Authorized Representative. The Design-Builder shall be represented at these job progress conferences by a representative having the authority of the Project Manager and by such other representatives as the Owner's Authorized Representative may direct. Job progress conferences shall be open to Subcontractors, suppliers and any others who may contribute beneficially toward maintaining required job progress, and such personnel shall be encouraged by the Design-Builder to attend. It shall be the principal purpose of job progress conferences to effect coordination, cooperation, and assistance in every practical way toward the end of maintaining progress of the Project on schedule and to complete the Work and the Project by the specified Completion Dates. The Design-Builder shall be prepared to assess progress of the Work as required in the Contract Documents and to recommend remedial measures for correction of progress as may be appropriate. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall preside as chair and arrange for minutes to be taken and circulated.

(a) In the event that the prosecution of the Work is discontinued for any reason, the Design-Builder shall notify the Owner's Authorized Representative at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance of resuming operations.

(b) Should the terms of the Contract Documents require completion of one or more portions of the Work for the Beneficial Occupancy of the Owner prior to completion of the entire Work, the Design-Builder shall complete such portion(s) of the Work on or before the date specified. Such completion shall include the obtaining of all government or other permits, permission, and/or approvals necessary to occupancy.. The Owner's possession and use of such portion(s) of the Work shall not be deemed an acceptance of any Work not completed in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Owner shall be responsible for the security, maintenance, utilities, and insurance of all portions of the Work completed and beneficially occupied by the Owner.

7.12 The Design-Builder shall pay all license fees and royalties, and assume all costs incident to the use of any invention, design process, or device which is the subject of patent rights or

copyrights held by others, except for inventions, design processes, or devices specified by the Owner's Authorized Representative in the Contract Documents. The Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner, its agents, officers, and employees, from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including attorney's fees and costs of defense, arising out of any infringement or alleged infringement of such rights during or after completion of the Work, and shall defend all such claims in connection with any actual or alleged infringement of such rights.

7.13 The Owner shall secure and pay for all permits, including without limitation construction permits and licenses, and will pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work.

7.14 The Design-Builder shall give all notices and comply with all laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations applicable to the Work and shall protect and indemnify the Owner and the Owner's officers, agents, or servants against any claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such law, ordinance, regulation, order, or decree, whether by the Design-Builder or by the Design-Builder's employees, Subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, or their employees.

7.15 Once the Owner has completed all work impacting the Skate Facility, the Design-Builder shall be responsible for the Skate Facility (except those under the Beneficial Occupancy of the Owner) and for its reasonable and necessary protection and security, as required by laws or ordinances governing such conditions, or by custom or sound construction practices, and shall share such responsibilities as may be agreed upon among them, or in the absence of such agreement, as may be directed by the Contract Documents or Owner's Authorized Representative. The Design-Builder shall be responsible for any damage to the Owner's property, or that of others, caused by the Design-Builder or the Design-Builder's employees, Subcontractors, sub-subcontractors, or their employees or agents, and shall make good such damages. The Design-Builder shall be responsible for any gainst the Owner.

7.16 The Design-Builder shall protect all landscaping designated to remain in the vicinity of the Skate Facility operations and barricade all walks, roads, and areas as necessary to keep the public away from the construction of the Skate Facility.

7.17 The Design-Builder shall provide cover and/or protect all portions of the Work and provide all materials necessary to protect the Work whether performed by the Design-Builder or any of the Subcontractors or sub-subcontractors. Any Work damaged through the lack of proper protection, or from any other cause, shall be repaired or replaced without extra cost to the Owner or extension to the Contract Time.

(a) The Design-Builder shall maintain the Work during construction and until the Work is accepted. This maintenance shall constitute continuous and effective effort prosecuted day by day, with adequate equipment and forces so that the Work is maintained in satisfactory condition at all times. All costs of maintenance shall be included in the Contract Price and the Design-Builder will not be paid an additional amount for such effort. Should the Owner's Authorized Representative observe that the Design-Builder at any time has failed to maintain the Work as provided herein, the Owner's Authorized Representative may immediately notify the Design-Builder of such non-compliance. Such notification shall specify a reasonable time

within which the Design-Builder shall be required to remedy such unsatisfactory maintenance condition. Should the Design-Builder fail to properly respond to the Owner's Authorized Representative's notification, the Owner may, at the Design-Builder's expense, take such action as it may deem appropriate to remedy the defective maintenance, including suspension of the Design-Builder's Work or any part thereof. Any such expense incurred by the Owner shall be deducted from monies due or to become due the Design-Builder.

(b) Parking lots, streets, and walks connecting to the Project area shall be protected by the Design-Builder from deposits of mud, sand, stone, litter, or debris in any form caused by the Work. Pedestrian traffic areas around the construction limits around the Skate Facility must be maintained in a clean and safe condition at all times with required barricades and covered walkways. When excavation or other operations outside the Skate Facility limits is required, the Design-Builder shall, immediately following that work, return the area to its original condition.

(c) All catch basins and storm drain lines in the Skate Facility shall be protected at all times from entry of dirt, rubble, debris and/or environmental contaminants. The residue from the cleaning of trucks, wheelbarrows, concrete buggies, etc. must be prevented from entering the drainage system, and if cleaning is done, the residue must be contained and removed from the Project site with other refuse.

7.18 No burning of refuse or debris shall be allowed inside, adjacent to, or around the Project during the course of construction without written authority from authorities having jurisdiction and the Owner.

7.19 The Design-Builder shall provide for and maintain necessary safety measures and safety programs for the protection of all persons involved with the Work. Such measures and programs shall include the requirements of the most current edition of the CAGC Safety and Health Manual [or the AGC Accident Prevention Manual in Construction], or equivalent requirements, and shall fully comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and building code requirements relating to the prevention of accidents or injuries to persons on or about the location of the Work.

All trenches, excavations, or other hazards installed by Design-Builder shall be well fenced and secured against entry. The Design-Builder shall comply with any directions and public authorities in this respect.

7.20 The Design-Builder shall designate a responsible officer or employee as safety inspector, whose duties shall include accident prevention for the Work as well as implementation of the Design-Builder's safety measures and safety programs for the Work. The name of the safety inspector shall be made known to the Owner's Authorized Representative at the preconstruction conference.

7.21 In emergencies affecting the safety of persons, the Work, or property at the Project site or adjacent thereto, the Design-Builder is authorized to act in the Design-Builder's discretion to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. As soon as practicable, the Design-Builder shall notify the Owner's Authorized Representative of such emergency. The Design-Builder shall give the Owner's Authorized Representative prompt written notice of any significant changes in the Work or deviations from the Contract Documents caused by such emergency. If the Design- Builder believes that additional work done in an emergency entitles the Design-Builder to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Time, the Design-Builder may make a claim therefore as provided in Articles 13 and/or 14.

7.22 The Design-Builder shall at all times keep the premises free from accumulation of waste materials or rubbish caused by the Work. At least weekly and at the completion of the Work, the Design-Builder shall remove all waste materials and rubbish from and about the Skate Facility. At the completion of the Work, the Design-Builder shall remove all tools, construction equipment, machinery, and surplus materials. The Design-Builder shall leave the Work in condition for occupancy by the Owner such that no cleaning or other operations are required. Material cleared from the Skate Facility and deposited on adjacent property shall not be considered as having been disposed of satisfactorily. If the Design-Builder fails to keep the Skate Facility clean of waste materials or rubbish, fails to satisfactorily clean-up weekly or at the completion of the Work, the Owner may do so and the costs thereof may be deducted from any amounts due the Design-Builder.

7.23 Utilities, temporary facilities, and signs shall be provided as described in the Contract Documents. The Owner will provide temporary and permanent utilities as may be needed to complete the Work.

7.24 The Design-Builder shall indemnify and hold the Owner, the Owner's 's consultants, and its officers, agents, and employees harmless against all costs, damages, and expenses, including attorney's fees and costs of defense, caused by the fault of any Subcontractor, sub-subcontractor, or supplier engaged by or employed by the Design-Builder or employed by any of the Subcontractors claiming through it, including without limitation damages, losses, and expenses arising out of or relating to any inconvenience, delay, interference, or other action or non-action of the Design-Builder or the Design-Builder's Subcontractors on the Project.

7.25 Prior to completion of the Work and Final Payment of the Contract Price, excepting only those portions of the Work deemed accepted in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall have charge and care of the Work, and shall take every precaution against injury or damage to any part due to the action of the elements or from any other cause, whether arising from the execution or from the non-execution of the Work. The Design-Builder shall as required by the Owner replace, rebuild, repair, restore, and make good all injury or damage to any portion of the Work occasioned by any of the above causes before Final Completion and shall bear the expenses thereof.

7.26 In the event that the Work, or any portion thereof, is suspended at any time pursuant to an order of the Owner, the Design-Builder shall obey all instructions of the Owner regarding storage of materials, drainage, protection of the Work, and erection of temporary structures during the suspension period.

7.27 The Design-Builder shall be required to notify the Owner's Authorized Representative promptly of any event or condition which could affect the conduct or progress of the Work and shall cooperate fully with all other Owner's Authorized Representative on the Project site.

7.28 All Work performed pursuant to the Contract Documents shall conform in all respects to the North Carolina State Building Code and all other state, local, and national codes in effect at the time of and applicable to this Work.

7.29 The Design-Builder shall provide for and maintain necessary safety measures and safety programs for the protection of all persons at the Skate Facility site, and shall comply at all times with the requirements of the most current edition of the CAGC Safety and Health Manual [or the AGC Accident Prevention Manual in Construction], or the equivalent requirements of the Design-Builder's safety program, and shall fully comply with all Federal, State, and local laws, rules, regulations, and building code requirements so as to prevent accidents or injuries to persons on or about the Skate Facility site. The Design-Builder shall clearly mark or post signs warning of existing hazards, and shall barricade excavations, elevator shafts, stairways, and similar hazards. The Design-Builder shall protect against damage or injury resulting from falling materials, and shall maintain all protective devices and signs throughout the progress of the Work.

7.30 The Design-Builder shall adhere to the rules, regulations, and interpretations of the North Carolina Department of Labor's Occupational Safety and Health Standards for the Construction Industry (29 CFR Part 1926 as adopted in 13 NCAC 07F.0201, including 29 CFR Part 1910 General Industry Safety and Health Standards applicable to construction) and N.C. Gen. Stat. §95-126 through 155 (Occupational Safety and Health) as well as all revisions and amendments to such standards or statutes as may occur throughout the performance of the Work.

7.31 Any land disturbing activity performed by the Design-Builder in connection with the Project shall comply with all erosion control measures set forth in the Contract Documents and any additional measures which may be required in order to ensure that the Project is in full compliance with the Sedimentation Pollution Control Act of 1973, as implemented by Title 15 North Carolina administrative Code, Chapter 4, Sedimentation Control, Subchapters 4A, 4B and 4C, as amended (15 NCAC 4A, 4B, and 4C), and as may be revised or amended. Upon receipt of notice that a land-disturbing activity is in violation of said Act and/or ordinance, the Design-Builder shall be responsible for ensuring that all steps or actions necessary to bring the Project in compliance with said Act and/or ordinance are promptly taken. The Design-Builder shall be responsible for all penalties assessed pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. 113A-64 with respect to its Work, and shall indemnify and hold harmless the Owner from all costs and expenses, including attorney's fees and costs of defense arising out of or related to the enforcement of the Act against any party or person described in this Article.

7.32 Any mechanical or electrical work such as sleeves, inserts, chases, etc. located in the Work of the Design-Builder for general work shall be built in by that Design-Builder. On multiple prime projects, the mechanical and electrical Design-Builders shall set all sleeves, inserts, and other devices built into the structure in cooperation and under the supervision of the Design-Builder for general work. The responsibility for exact location of such items shall be that of the mechanical, plumbing, or electrical prime Design-Builder.

7.33 The Design-Builder shall be responsible for permanently fixed service facilities and systems in use during progress of the Work and shall strictly adhere to the following procedures:

a) Prior to acceptance of the Work by the Owner, the Design-Builder shall remove and replace any part of the permanent building systems damaged through use during construction.
b) Temporary filters shall be installed in each of the heating and air conditioning units, return air grilles, and other locations to prevent intrusion of dust, dirt, and debris during construction. Temporary filters shall be removed and replaced with new filters immediately prior to Substantial Completion.

c) Extra effort shall be maintained to keep the building clean and under no circumstances shall air systems be operated if finishing operations are creating dust in excess of what would be considered normal if the building were occupied.

d) When the permanent lighting system is used during construction, lamps shall be replaced and shall be new on the date of Substantial Completion.

Upon execution of the Agreement Design-Builder grants to Owner an irrevocable license to use any and all Service Instruments for repair or maintenance of the Project. Should Owner alter any such licensed Service Instruments without consent of Design-Builder Owner will release Design-Builder from any claim related to such alteration.

7.34 Design-Builder shall keep and maintain on site accounting records and all other records relating to the Skate Facility or any other portions of the Project for which Design Builder is contractually responsible. Within fifteen (15) days of Owner's written request Design-Builder shall provide said accounting records, and any and all other records requested, to Owner for purposes of performing an audit or any other purpose.

ARTICLE 8. OWNER

8.1 The Owner shall issue communications and notices to the Design-Builder through the Owner's Authorized Representative to the extent contemplated by the Contract Documents.

8.2 In case of termination of the employment of the Owner's Authorized Representative, the Owner shall appoint as Owner's Authorized Representative a qualified person who shall have and assume all rights and duties held by the original Owner's Authorized Representative.

8.3 The Owner shall have the right to take possession of and use any portion of the Work notwithstanding the fact that the time for completion of such portion of the Work may not have expired, but such taking possession and use shall not be deemed an acceptance of any Work not completed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

8.4 A waiver on the part of the Owner of any breach of any part of the Design-Builder shall not be held to be a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

8.5 The Owner shall pay all permanent acreage fees, governmental impact fees, and meter deposits for permanent utilities.

8.6 Owner reserves the right to engage in or contract for construction activities related to the Project with Owner's employees or contractors..

8.7 Owner shall have access to the Work and Project at all times and locations. Owner shall comply with Project safety criteria during any such access.

ARTICLE 9. AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

9.1 All Work completed under the Contract Documents shall be subject to review by the Owner's Authorized Representative. No Work is to be covered without the Owner's Authorized Representative's review or prior authorization. Any Work so covered without the Owner's Authorized Representative's review or prior authorization shall be uncovered to the extent required by the Owner to perform an adequate and proper inspection at the Design-Builder's expense. The Design-Builder shall notify the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance of covering any Work.

9.2 The Owner's Authorized Representative shall not be responsible for the construction means, methods, techniques, sequences, procedures, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, and shall not be responsible for the Design-Builder's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, but shall be entitled to enforce any requirements in the Contract Documents specifying particular means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures.

9.3 The Owner's Authorized Representative shall be an Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties, responsibilities and authority of the Owner's Authorized Representative as the Owner's representative during construction are as set forth in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 10. TESTING AND SURVEYING

10.1 Exhibit 7 hereto sets forth the testing and inspections that must be performed by Owner before the Work affected by said tests or inspections is covered. Laboratory and field tests to determine compliance of construction with the Contract Documents shall be made by the Owner or testing consultants employed by the Owner except those required elsewhere in the Contract Documents to be paid for by the Design-Builder. The costs and expenses of providing samples for and assistance in any testing shall be borne by the Design-Builder and are included in the Contract Price. Any Work affected by such identified testing in which untested materials are used without approval or written permission of the Owner's Authorized Representative shall be removed and replaced at the Design-Builder's expense. Work found to be unacceptable or unauthorized will not be paid for and, if direc1ted by the Owner's Authorized Representative shall be removed and replaced at the Design-Builder's expense. Unless otherwise designated, tests in accordance with the cited standard methods of ASTM or other generally recognized or specifically authorized methods which are current on the date of RFQ shall be made at the expense of the Owner; provided, however, in the event that after such testing any Work is found to be defective or does not meet the requirements of the Contract Documents, the costs of retesting such Work and the costs of inspection services shall be paid by the Design-Builder. Samples shall be taken by a testing laboratory employed by the Owner. All materials being used are subject to inspection, tests, or rejection at any time prior to or during incorporation into the Work. Copies of all Owner test reports will be furnished to the Design-Builder at its written request. Copies of Design-Builder test reports shall be furnished to the Owner's Authorized Representative upon written request.

10.2 The Owner shall have the right to deduct the costs of additional testing as described in paragraph 10.1 from any money due the Design-Builder; or if no money is due the Design-Builder, the Owner shall have the right to recover these costs from the Design-Builder, from

its sureties, or from both.

10.3 All layouts and surveying shall be accomplished by properly qualified personnel duly licensed in the State of North Carolina.

ARTICLE 11. SEPARATE CONTRACTS

11.1 Pursuant to Article 8 it is expressly understood that the Owner will deploy the Owner's own employees or engage other contractors to perform work affiliated with the Project and whose work will be performed simultaneously and sequentially with the performance of the Work by the Design-Builder. In such event the Design-Builder shall coordinate construction activities with such other contractors and the Owner's Authorized Representative, particularly with respect to access to work areas, storage of materials, and use of elevators and other common facilities. The Design-Builder shall diligently and in good faith cooperate with the Owner, the Owner's Authorized Representative, and all other contractors with respect to such matters and shall regularly and faithfully attend any and all meetings called by the Owner or the Owner's Authorized Representative with respect to such matters. Any disputes between the Design-Builder and any other contractor with respect to such matters shall be resolved in accordance with the claim and dispute resolution procedures in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 12. CONTRACT TIME

12.1 Within fourteen (14) days after receipt of the Design Build Contract by the Design-Builder for signatures, the Design-Builder shall prepare and submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative for review and approval a preliminary progress schedule for the Work pursuant to the requirements stated in the Contract Documents.

12.2 Within fourteen (14) days after initial receipt of the Design Build Contract for signatures the Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative a Submittal Register listing all Submittals the Design-Builder is required to make or proposes to make under the Contract Documents, the dates on which the Design-Builder proposes to make such Submittals and the dates by which the Design-Builder reasonably requires a response from the Owner's Authorized Representative with respect to each Submittal. The dates submitted shall be incorporated into the Contract Construction Schedule as Completion Dates when they have been approved or modified by the Owner. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall not be required to review any Submittal from the Design-Builder until a Submittal Register acceptable to and approved by the Owner has been submitted by the Design-Builder.

12.3 Not later than thirty (30) days following execution and delivery of the Design-Build Construction Agreement by Owner to Design-Builder, the Owner shall deliver to the Design-Builder a Notice to Proceed with the construction work. The Notice to Proceed shall state a commencement date on which it is expected that the Design-Builder will begin the Work to be performed under the Design-Build Agreement. The Contract Time shall be measured from said specified commencement date. The commencement date stated in the Notice to Proceed shall not be earlier than three (3) days after the Notice to Proceed is served on the Design-Builder.

If, other than by mutual agreement, said specified commencement date is more than thirty (30) days after the date of execution and delivery of the Design-Build Agreement from Owner to

Design-Builder and the Design-Builder believes said delay justifies an increase in Contract Price and/or an extension of Contract Time, the Design-Builder may make a claim therefore as provided in Article 13 and/or Article 14. No construction related Work shall be done prior to the date specified in the Notice to Proceed issued following the execution of the Design-Build Agreement. A final Contract Construction Schedule shall be submitted for approval by the Design-Builder, Owner's Authorized Representative, and Owner no later than fourteen (14) days after Notice to Proceed with the construction work. No payments required by the Design-Build Agreement shall be due the Design-Builder until this schedule is approved by all parties.

12.4 The Contract Construction Schedule is a Contract Document. The Design-Builder represents that the Contract Construction Schedule has been reviewed in detail, that the Design-Builder participated in its preparation, that all of the activities which impact, limit, or otherwise affect the time of completion of the Work are shown in the Contract Construction Schedule and that all of the activities of others which impact, limit, or otherwise affect the start, duration, or completion of the Design-Builder's activities are also shown. The Design-Builder further represents that the Design-Builder can and will complete each activity within the time shown for that activity. **Time is of the essence with respect to substantial completion of the Work**.

12.5 If the Design-Builder submits a construction schedule, progress report, or any other document that indicates or otherwise expresses an intention to achieve completion of the Work prior to any Completion Date required by the Contract Documents or prior to expiration of the Contract Time, no liability of the Owner to the Design-Builder for any failure of the Design-Builder to so complete the Work shall be created or implied.

12.6 If the Design-Builder, for reasons beyond the Design-Builder's control, is delayed in beginning any activity, the Design-Builder shall, nevertheless, have the same number of days as is shown in the Contract Construction Schedule for the activity, and the affected activity and any succeeding activity that is dependent upon that activity shall be adjusted accordingly by means of a Change Order.

12.7 At any time, the Owner may order the Design-Builder, on seven (7) days written notice, to begin any activity earlier than the starting date shown on the Contract Construction Schedule. Should Design-Builder believe that such order impacts its costs or time of performance, Design-Builder may pursue a claim for such impact.

12.8 Should the Design-Builder fail to start any activity on the start date shown in the Contract Construction Schedule or as it may have been adjusted in accordance with paragraphs 12.5 or 12.6 above, or become delayed, the Design-Builder shall, without being entitled to any increase in the Contract Price or other compensation, work overtime, increase labor forces or take such other action as may be necessary or appropriate to complete the activity by the Completion Date shown on the Contract Construction Schedule, or as such Completion Date may have been adjusted.

12.9 The Owner's Authorized Representative or its Construction Consultant shall monitor progress of the work at all times and the Design-Builder shall cooperate with such monitoring and provide any and all information with respect to the progress of the Work and scheduling as the Owner may reasonably require.

12.10 On a monthly basis, the Design-Builder shall revise the Contract Construction Schedule, showing any adjustments made in accordance with paragraphs 12.5 or 12.6, above, by any Change Order, the progress of the Work, and any days gained or days lost with respect to any activity, and shall furnish copies, both paper and electronic, thereof to the Owner's Authorized Representative.

12.11 Should any monthly revision of any Contract Construction Schedule show that the Design-Builder is behind on any activity, the late completion of which could delay Substantial Completion of the Work, the Owner shall be entitled to withhold from the next Progress Payment due the Design-Builder an amount not exceeding the amount the Owner would be entitled to in Liquidated Damages, should Substantial Completion be delayed by the same number of days that the Design-Builder is currently behind schedule. If, subsequently, the Design-Builder's progress, as shown by any succeeding monthly revision to the Contract Construction Schedule, is such that the anticipated delay no longer exists, the Owner shall pay with the Progress Payment next due to the Design-Builder such amounts as have been withheld in accordance with this paragraph.

12.12 The Owner shall have the right to perform Work, hire and employ labor and craftsmen, rent equipment, subcontract with other parties, or do anything that the Owner deems necessary or appropriate to remedy or cure any delay by the Design-Builder in the progress of the Work. Such action by the Owner shall not, in any way, affect, void, or limit any warranty, guaranty or other responsibility of the Design-Builder under the Contract Documents except and to such extent that Owner' performs such work defectively. Such action may be taken by the Owner only after three (3) days written notice to the Design-Builder and Design-Builder's failure to initiate action to correct the deficiency. All costs incurred by the Owner in taking any such action shall be charged to the Design-Builder and deducted from any amounts remaining due under the Agreement.

12.13 The Design-Builder may be entitled to an extension of the Contract Time (but no increase in the Contract Sum) for delays arising from unforeseen causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Owner, the Design-Builder or the Design-Builder's Subcontractors as follows:

a) Labor disputes and strikes that directly impact the critical path activities of the Contract Construction Schedule;

b) Acts of God, tornado, fire, hurricane, blizzard, earthquake, typhoon, or flood that damage completed Work or stored materials.

c) Acts of the public enemy; acts of the State, Federal, or local government in their sovereign capacities.

d) Abnormal inclement weather as defined in Article 12.14.

12.14 On any day (for purposes of this Section only, a "day" shall mean working less than four hours of that calendar day) that the Design-Builder considers that the Project is delayed by adverse weather conditions, the Design-Builder shall identify in writing to the Owner's Authorized Representative the adverse weather conditions affecting each activity, the specific nature of the activity affected, the number of hours lost, and the number of and identity (by responsibility or trade) of workers affected and shall obtain from the Owner's Authorized Representative written recognition of the delay. The time for performance of this Contract includes an allowance for a number of calendar days which may not be suitable for construction Work by reason of adverse weather. The Contract Time will be extended only if the number of calendar days of adverse weather recognized by the Owner's Authorized Representative exceeds the number of inclement weather days set forth below, and the Design-Builder clearly and convincingly demonstrates how this adverse weather impacts activities on the critical path of the Contract Construction Schedule. Month Number of Inclement Weather Days:

10
10
10
9
10
9
11
10
8
7
8
9

12.15 If the Design-Builder believes that the progress of the Work has been adversely affected by adverse weather recognized by the Owner's Authorized Representative during a particular month, the Design-Builder shall submit a written request for extension of time to the Owner's Authorized Representative. Such a request for time extension of the Contract Time shall be submitted by the tenth (10th) day of the month following that month in which the adverse weather is encountered. The request shall include, but is not limited to, the following information: a) Detailed description of weather's effect on scheduled activities and its net effect on the critical path of the Project, and b) Weather records from the official weather station nearest the Project site and records of actual observation as contained in daily reports, correspondence, or other documentation. Failure of the Design-Builder to submit a timely claim for extension of time shall constitute a waiver of said claim in its entirety.

12.16 The Design-Builder specifically recognizes that a delay by the Design-Builder in achieving substantial completion of the Project will necessarily cause damages, losses, and expenses to the Owner, including, but not limited to and by way of illustration only, increased capitalized costs and interests for the Project, increased and extended Project overhead, increased Consultant's fees, increased costs of construction, increased and extended operation costs of other facilities, and inefficiency and loss of productivity, and that such damages, losses, and expenses may not be readily identifiable or ascertainable at the time they are incurred or at any time. Therefore, and in recognition of these factors and the likelihood that actual damages from his delay will not be readily ascertainable, the Design-Builder agrees to pay to the Owner, as Liquidated Damages and not as a penalty, the sum identified in the Contract Documents hereto as the Liquidated Damages per Day, for each day by which the failure to obtain substantial completion within in the Contract Time adjusted in accordance with this Article,

12.17 The Design-Builder shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or other compensation from the Owner for any delay in the completion of or progress on the Work that is caused by a force majeure condition or is otherwise not caused by the sole and direct act or omission of the Owner and the Owner's employees, independent contractors or agents.

12.18 The sum for Liquidated Damages is the amount stated in the Contract Documents as Liquidated Damages reasonably estimated in advance to cover the losses to be incurred by the Owner by reason of failure of said Design-Builder(s) to substantially complete the Work within the time specified, such time being in the essence of this contract and a material consideration thereof.

ARTICLE 13. CHANGES IN THE WORK

13.1 Without invalidating the Contract Documents, the Owner may, at any time, or from time to time order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work. Said additions, deletions, or revisions shall be authorized only by written Change Orders, Construction Change Directives or Field Orders. Upon receipt of a Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or Field Order, the Design-Builder shall proceed with the Work involved. All such Work shall be executed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents. If any change causes an increase or decrease in the Contract Price and/or an extension or shortening of the Contract Time, adjustments shall be made as provided in Article 13 and/or Article 14. In order to expedite the Work and avoid or minimize delay in the Work, the Owner's Authorized Representative may issue a Field Order. If Design-Builder shall promptly notify the Owner and not perform the directed change until the Owner issues a Construction Change Directive or Change Directive, shall be promptly made in writing in accordance with the procedures defined in Article 14.2.

13.2 Except in an emergency endangering life or property, no change shall be made by the Design-Builder except upon prior written Change Order, Directive, or Field Order authorizing such Change.

13.3 Increases in the Contract Price and/or extensions of the Contract Time for additional Work performed by the Design-Builder shall only be in accordance with a written Change Order or Change Directive signed by the Owner. The Design-Builder shall not be entitled to additional time or to additional compensation for any Work performed or material supplied which is claimed to have been authorized or settled by an "oral" change, or by a "constructive" or "implied" change, or by a course of conduct, or by any action or non-action by the Owner, Owner's Authorized Representative, or any other persons, or by any means whatsoever other than by a written Change Order or Change Directive for such Work or material signed by the Owner.

13.4 Changes in the Work resulting from emergency shall not invalidate the Contract Documents nor release the surety.

13.5 The Owner shall not be responsible for verbal instructions which have not been confirmed in writing, and in no case shall such instructions be interpreted as permitting a

departure from the Contract Documents unless such instruction is confirmed in writing and supported by a proper Change Order, Construction Change Directive, or Field Order, whether or not the cost is affected.

13.6 The Owner, in its sole discretion, may require that the Design-Builder notify the Design-Builder's sureties of any changes affecting the general scope of the Work or change in the Contract Price, and that the amount of applicable bonds shall be adjusted accordingly. If this requirement is exercised, the Design-Builder shall furnish written proof of such adjustment to the Owner's Authorized Representative.

If this requirement is exercised, the Change Orders shall require written consent of the Design-Builder's surety. At the time of signing a Change Order, the Design-Builder shall be required to certify as follows: "I certify that all sureties have been notified that my contract has been altered by the amount of this Change Order, and that a copy of the approved Change Order will be mailed to all sureties upon its receipt by me." If this requirement is exercised, no payment to the Design-Builder on account of any Change Order shall become due or payable until written evidence of the surety's consent to the Change Order has been furnished to the Owner's Authorized Representative, and the furnishing of such written consent is a condition precedent to such payment.

13.7 The Design-Builder shall support all requests for Change Orders with a detailed cost breakdown showing cost of materials, labor, equipment, transportation, other items, Design-Builder's overhead and profit, and total cost, in accordance with methods defined in this Article, and, if the request seeks an extension of the Contract Time, with a time-related diagram which demonstrates specifically why an increase in construction time is needed.

13.8 When a request for a Change Order involves a Subcontractor, the Design-Builder shall provide quotation from same on Subcontractor's letterhead. The Subcontractor's quote shall list materials, equipment, and labor separately, and show overhead and profit in the manner provided in paragraph 13.8.

ARTICLE 14. CHANGE OF THE CONTRACT PRICE

14.1 The Contract Price, including any applicable unit prices and/or hourly rates, constitutes the total compensation payable to the Design-Builder for performing the construction and the construction administration Work under the Contract Documents as defined by the Design-Build Agreement. All duties, responsibilities, and obligations assigned to or undertaken by the Design-Builder shall be at its expense without change in the Contract Price. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order or, with regard to construction administration services, the written request of the Owner or the Owner's Representative.

14.2 Any claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be in writing and written notice of any event, action, or non-action which may become the basis of a claim shall be delivered to the Owner's Authorized Representative within ten (10) days of the occurrence of any such event, action or non-action giving rise to the claim. Such written notice is a condition precedent to the making of a claim, and such notice shall describe the basis of the potential claim with reasonable detail and clarity.

(a) A claim shall be made in writing and shall be delivered to the Owner's Authorized

Representative no later than twenty-one (21) days after such notice. The claim shall describe in detail the basis for the claim, with specific reference to any provisions of the Contract Documents, by paragraph, drawing number, or other specific identification, and shall state the amount claimed and how it is calculated. If the Design-Builder, at the time the claim is made, is unable to state the amount claimed with accuracy, the Design-Builder shall so state and provide the estimated amount and the basis on which the amount is to be calculated. At the earliest date practicable, but in no event more than thirty (30) days after Design-Builder's notice of claim, the Design-Builder shall supplement the claim with an accurate statement of the amount claimed and how it has been calculated. The Design-Builder shall provide, in writing, in support of the claim all such explanations, arguments, data, receipts, expert opinions, or other documents or information as the Design-Builder deems appropriate to be considered in support of the claim.

(b) A claim may properly be rejected by the Owner by reason of the Design-Builder's failure to submit adequate or accurate documentation or information, except that within seven (7) days after being given notice that the claim has been rejected on this basis, the Design-Builder may submit additional documentation or information. No claim for a change of the Contract Price shall be considered or granted (except solely at the discretion of the Owner) unless a claim is so made, nor shall the Design-Builder be entitled to any increase in the Contract Price unless the Design-Builder has given notice and made such a written claim within the times required. The Owner shall decide, after obtaining the advice of the Owner's Authorized Representative, whether it will grant an increase in Contract Price, and the amount of such increase shall be determined as provided in paragraph 15.4 through 15.5, below. Any change in the Contract Price Price Price Price resulting from any such claim shall be incorporated in a Change Order.

(c) The Owner shall advise the Design-Builder of its decision with respect to the claim within fourteen (14) days of its receipt, or of the receipt of additional documentation or information if the absence of such has previously been the basis of rejection of the claim; provided, however, that if, in its sole discretion, the Owner deems that review or consideration of any part of the claim or any matter related thereto by its governing Board is necessary or appropriate, it shall so advise the Design-Builder and shall provide its decision to the Design-Builder within seven (7) days after such Board consideration, review or action. If the Design-Builder is not satisfied with the decision of the Owner, the Design-Builder may within thirty (30) days of receipt of the Owner's decision initiate the mediation process as described in Appendix A to the Supplementary Conditions of the Design Build Contract.

14.3 In determining the amount of a Contract Price adjustment, the parties shall apply the following methods, as appropriate:

(a) Change in Work: The Owner and Design-Builder shall negotiate in good faith and attempt to agree upon the value of any change (extra or decrease) in Work prior to the issuance of a Change Order covering said Work. Such Change Order shall set forth the corresponding adjustment to the Contract Price and/or Contract Time. In the event the Owner and the Design-Builder are unable to agree, the Owner may grant an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price which may be included in subsequent pay applications submitted by the Design-Builder.

(b) Emergency Work: In the event of emergency endangering life or property, the Design-Builder may be directed by the Owner's Authorized Representative to proceed on a time and material basis, whereupon the Design-Builder shall so proceed and keep accurately, in such form as may be required by the Owner's Authorized Representative, a correct account of costs together with all proper invoices, payrolls, and supporting data therefore.

14.4 Where the Contract Price is to be adjusted, the following limitations shall apply in determining the amount of adjustment:

(a) In the case of extra or emergency work, the Contract Price shall not be increased by more than the reasonable, actual, and documented net cost of the extra or emergency work plus ten percent (10%) of such net cost on Work performed by the Design-Builder and five percent (5%) thereof on any subcontracted Work for overhead and profit combined.

(b) In the case of a decrease in Work, the Contract Price shall not be decreased by less than the net cost of the deleted Work plus five percent (5%) of such direct net cost for profit and overhead.

(c) The term 'net cost' as used herein shall include, as applicable, and shall be limited to, all direct labor, direct material, direct equipment, labor burden, sales taxes, shipping and handling charges, permits and fees, and insurance and bond premium adjustments, if any, attributable to the change. All other items of cost shall be considered as overhead and covered by the percentages allowed in sections A and B of this paragraph.

(d) The Design-Builder shall provide worksheets or tabulations describing the method by which the direct net cost was calculated, and shall provide all data needed to support the calculation of the direct net cost, all in a form acceptable to the Owner.

14.5 Where the Contract Price is to be adjusted by negotiation, the Owner may authorize and designate the Owner's Authorized Representative to negotiate with the Design-Builder on behalf of the Owner; provided, however, any agreement reached between the Design-Builder and Owner's Authorized Representative shall be subject to approval by the Owner.

ARTICLE 15. UNFORESEEN CONDITIONS

15.1 Should the Design-Builder encounter unforeseen conditions at the Project site materially differing from those shown on the Drawings or indicated in the Specifications or differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Agreement, the Design-Builder shall immediately, and in no event more than three (3) days later, give written notice to the Owner of such conditions before they are disturbed. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall thereupon promptly investigate the conditions and if they find that they materially differ from those shown on the Drawings or indicated in the Specifications, they shall at once make such changes in the Drawings and/or Specifications as they may find necessary. Any increase or decrease in the Contract Price resulting from such changes shall be adjusted in the manner provided herein for adjustments as to extra and/or additional Work and changes. However, the Owner shall not be liable or responsible for additional work, costs, or changes to the Work that could have been reasonably determined from any reports, surveys, and analyses made available for the Design-Builder's review or that could have been discovered by the Design-Builder through the performance of its obligations pursuant to the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 16. CORRECTION OF WORK BEFORE FINAL PAYMENT

16.1 The Owner has the authority to stop or suspend work, and the Owner's Authorized Representative has the authority to order Work removed or to order corrections of defective Work or Work not in compliance with the Contract Documents where such action may be necessary to ensure successful completion of the Work.

(a) Prior to final payment, any work, materials, fabricated items, or other parts of the Work which are defective or not in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be condemned and shall be removed from the Project by the Design-Builder, and immediately replaced by new Work in accordance with the Contract Documents at no additional cost to the Owner. Work or property of the Owner or others damaged or destroyed by virtue of such condemned Work shall be made good at the expense of the Design-Builder. Correction of condemned Work described above shall be commenced by the Design-Builder within twenty-four (24) hours after notice from the Owner's Authorized Representative and shall be pursued to completion. Should the Design-Builder fail to proceed reasonably with the abovementioned corrections, the Owner may, three (3) days after the notice specified in the preceding sentence, proceed with corrections from amounts due or to become due to the Design-Builder.

(b) Condemned Work removed shall be the property of the Design-Builder and shall be removed from the Project by it within ten (10) days after notice to remove it, and if not then removed, thereafter may be disposed of by the Owner without compensation to the Design-Builder and the cost of such disposal shall be deducted from amounts due or to become due to the Design-Builder. Should the cost of correction of the Work and, if applicable, disposal of the condemned Work by the Owner exceed amounts due or to become due the Design-Builder, then the Design-Builder and shall be liable for and shall pay to the Owner the amount of such excess.

ARTICLE 17. CORRECTION OF WORK AFTER SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION; WARRANTIES AND GUARANTIES

17.1 Neither the final certificate, Final Payment, occupation of the premises by the Owner, nor any provision of the Contract Documents, nor any other act or instrument of the Owner or the Owner's Authorized Representative shall relieve the Design-Builder from responsibility for negligence, defective material or workmanship, or failure to comply with the Contract Documents.

17.2 The Design-Builder shall, at the Design-Builder's sole cost and expense, make all necessary repairs, replacements, and corrections of any nature or description, interior or exterior, structural or non-structural, that shall become necessary by reason of defective workmanship or materials which appear within a period of one (1) year from the date of Substantial Completion; provided, however that notwithstanding the preceding, if any longer guarantee period is specified for any particular materials or workmanship under the Contract Documents, or under any subcontract, or in connection with any manufactured unit which is installed in the Project, or under the laws of the State of North Carolina, the longer guarantee period shall govern.

17.3 If, within any guarantee period, repairs or changes are required in connection with the Work, which are rendered necessary as the result of the use of materials, equipment, or workmanship which are inferior, defective, or not in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder shall, promptly upon receipt of notice from the Owner's Authorized Representative and without expense to the Owner:

a) Completely repair or replace the Work so that it conforms to the Contract Documents;

b) Correct all defects therein;

c) Make good all damage which, is the result of the use of materials, equipment, or workmanship which are inferior, defective, or not in accordance with the terms of the Contract Documents; and

d) Make good any Work or material, or any equipment or contents disturbed in fulfilling any such guarantee.

17.4 If, in fulfilling the requirements of the Contract Documents or of any guarantee embraced therein or required thereby, the Design-Builder disturbs any work, facility, premises, or construction belonging to the Owner, the Design-Builder shall restore such disturbed work to a condition satisfactory to the Owner, and shall guarantee such restored work to the same extent as if it were Work under the Contract Documents.

17.5 If the Design-Builder, after notice, fails to proceed promptly to comply with the terms of the guarantee, the Owner may have the defects corrected, and the Design-Builder and the Design-Builder's sureties shall be liable for all reasonable expenses incurred. "Promptly" is defined as within seventy-two (72) hours for systems necessary to normal operation of the building and within thirty (30) days for all other items. All special guarantees applicable to definite parts of the Work that may be shown in or required by Contract Documents shall be subject to the terms of this paragraph during the first year of the life of such special guarantee. Manufacturer's standard guarantees or warranties which do not comply with the time limit specified herein shall be extended by the Design-Builder automatically without further action on the part of the Owner.

17.6 In the eleventh calendar month after the date of Substantial Completion the Owner's Authorized Representative, and at the request of the Owner, the Design-Builder shall make an inspection of the Work for the purpose of identifying defective workmanship and/or materials. If the Design-Builder, having been requested to do so by the Owner, fails to participate in such inspection, the Design-Builder shall be conclusively bound by any decision or ruling by the Owner's Authorized Representative as to any defective workmanship or material and as to the Design-Builder's responsibility for its repair or replacement.

ARTICLE 18. OWNER'S RIGHT TO DO WORK

18.1 If, during the progress of the Work, the Design-Builder fails to prosecute the Work properly or to perform any provision of the Contract Documents, the Owner, after three (3) days written notice to the Design-Builder from the Owner's Authorized Representative may perform or have performed that portion of the Work and may deduct the cost thereof from any amounts due or to become due the Design-Builder. If, during any period of guarantee or

warranty, the Owner discovers any defect or other problem with the Work that is covered by any guarantee or warranty, upon notice by Owner to Design-builder, the repairs shall be made by Team Pain within thirty (30) days. If the repair/warranty work is not completed during that period, or any extensions to that period which shall not be unreasonably withheld, the Owner may perform or have performed that necessary work and may charge any amounts due to the Design-Builder. If an emergency necessitates repairs, Team Pain shall expedite the process in a manner agreeable to the Owner. Notwithstanding any action by the Owner under this paragraph, all warranties and bonds given or to be given by the Design-Builder shall remain in effect or shall be given by the Design-Builder.

18.2 Should the cost of such action by the Owner exceed the amount due or to become due the Design-Builder, the Design-Builder and his sureties shall be liable for and shall pay to the Owner the amount of such excess.

ARTICLE 19. PARTIAL PAYMENTS

19.1 Within thirty (30) days after its initial receipt of the Design-Build Agreement for signatures, the Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative a Schedule of Values. The Schedule of Values shall indicate the value of the Work required by the Design-Build Agreement, including applicable overhead and profit, for each division and section of the Project Specifications. The Owner shall be provided with the Design-Builder's estimate papers, Subcontractor agreements, supplier quotes, or other documents substantiating these values if so requested in writing by the Owner's Authorized Representative. The Design-Builder shall provide the requested documentation within seven (7) days after receipt of the Owner's Authorized Representative's written request. The Schedule of Values shall be subject to approval by the Owner's Authorized Representative shall promptly prepare it in accordance with standard industry practices, and the Schedule of Values as prepared by the Owner's Authorized Representative shall be binding on the Owner and the Design-Builder. No Request for Payment shall be certified by the Owner's Authorized Representative until the Owner's Authorized Representative has issued approval of said Schedule of Values.

19.2 Not later than the fifth (5th) day of each calendar month the Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative a Request for Payment for Work done during the previous calendar month. The Request for Payment shall be in form of AIA Document G702 (latest edition) and shall show substantially the value of Work done (including the value of material delivered to the Project or stored by the Design-Builder at another site, subject to the conditions hereinafter set forth) during the previous calendar month, and shall sum up the financial status of the Work with the following information:

a) Total Contract Price, including any adjustment thereto made pursuant to the Contract Documents.

b) Value of Work completed and materials properly stored to date.

- c) Less amount retained.
- d) Less previous payments.

e) Current amount due.

f) Balance remaining.

The Design-Builder, upon request of the Owner's Authorized Representative, shall substantiate the request with invoices, vouchers, payrolls, or other evidence.

19.3 When payment is requested or made on an account of stored materials, such materials must be stored on the Owner's property at such places and in such a manner as may be designated by the Owner's Authorized Representative. However, in the sole discretion of the Owner, with permission in writing from the Owner's Authorized Representative and under such circumstances as may be determined by the Owner, such materials may be stored in a bonded warehouse. The location and conditions for storage of such materials away from the Owner's property in a bonded warehouse shall be within the sole discretion of the Owner. Requests for Payment on account of stored materials shall be accompanied by paid invoices, bills of sale, warehouse receipts, or other documentary evidence establishing Owner's title to such materials, evidence that the stored materials are insured against loss and damage, and such other documentation as required by the Owner's Authorized Representative. Responsibility for the quantity, quality, and condition of such stored materials, whether stored on the Owner's property or away from the Owner's property, shall remain with the Design-Builder regardless of ownership or title. No payment shall be made on account of materials stored in a bonded warehouse unless the Design-Builder has acquired written permission from the Owner for such storage of materials and has complied with all conditions set forth in such permission regarding such storage of materials in a bonded warehouse.

19.4 Any Request for Payment received by the Owner's Authorized Representative on or before the fifth (5th) of the calendar month shall be certified for payment or returned for resubmission to the Design-Builder on or before the fifteenth (15th) of the calendar month. The Owner's Authorized Representative's certification shall be for the amount which was requested or that which the Owner's Authorized Representative has decided was justly due, and shall state in writing to the Design-Builder and Owner the reasons for withholding payment of any or all of the amount requested.

19.5 The Owner's Authorized Representative may fail to certify all or part of any payment requested for any of the following reasons:

- a) Defective Work not corrected.
- b) Suits, actions, or claims of any character filed against the Design-Builder, or due to the operations of the Design-Builder, or information or notice that a suit, action, or claim will be filed or has been made relating to the Project
- c) Written notice from a Subcontractor or a supplier that it has not received payment of a specific amount currently due and owing for labor or materials provided by or through the Design-Builder for use in the Project.
- d) The balance unpaid of the Contract Price is insufficient to complete the Work
- e) Damage to the Owner or to a consultant or contractor of Owner.

- f) Inability of the Design-Builder to substantially complete the Work within the Contract Time, including an anticipated failure to do so thus entitling the Owner to withhold anticipated Liquidated Damages in accordance with paragraphs 12.16 and 12.18 hereof.
- g) Failure to furnish Submittal as required by the Contract Documents on a timely basis in accordance with the Submittal Register.
- h) When grounds for withholding certification have been corrected, the Owner's Authorized Representative shall so certify to the Owner and the Owner shall make any payment due with respect to such certification as a part of its next payment after such certification.

19.6 No certificate issued or progress payment made shall constitute an acceptance of the Work or any part thereof.

19.7 The amount certified by the Owner's Authorized Representative for payment shall be ninety-five percent (95%) of the value of Work completed pursuant to the Design-Build Agreement and materials stored since the Owner's Authorized Representative's last certification as shown on the Request for Payment, less any amounts not certified in accordance with paragraph 19.4, and this amount shall be paid by the Owner on or before the last business day of the month, but payment shall not be past due until not paid within fifteen (15) days thereafter.

19.8 After certification by the Owner's Authorized Representative that the Work is fifty percent (50%) complete, based on a determination that the Design-Builder's gross project invoices, excluding the value of materials stored off-site, equal or exceed fifty percent (50%) of the value of the Contract, (except the value of materials stored on-site shall not exceed twenty percent (20%) of the Design-Builder's gross project invoices for the purpose of determining whether the Project is fifty percent (50%) complete) and the Design-Builder has provided to the Owner the written consent of its sureties to the cessation of further percentage retention, the amount certified for payment with respect to subsequent Requests for Payment shall be one hundred percent (100%) of the value of Work completed and materials stored since the Owner's Authorized Representative's last certification as shown on the Request for Payment, less any amounts not certified in accordance with paragraphs 19.4 and 19.5; provided, however, that the aggregate of periodic payments shall not exceed ninety-seven and one half percent (97.5%) of the Contract Price. If the Owner's Authorized Representative determines that the Design-Builder's performance under the Contract is unsatisfactory, the Owner may resume withholding percentage retention from each subsequent periodic payment application up to the maximum amount of five percent (5%) of the Contract Price.

ARTICLE 20. FINAL PAYMENT

20.1 If the Work of the Design-Builder is limited to demolition, pilings, caissons and/or structural steel, the remaining unpaid balance of the Design-Builder's Contract Price, less a sum equal to five-tenths percent (0.5%) of the Contract Price, shall be paid within sixty (60) days following receipt of the following documents, all of which must be received before payment shall become due: (i) request for payment from the Design-Builder; (ii) receipt of consent from the Design-Builder's surety to the payment; and (iii) approval or certification from the Owner's Authorized Representative that the work performed by the Design-

Builder is acceptable and in accordance with the Contract Documents.

20.2 Except as set forth in paragraph 20.1, within forty-five (45) days after Substantial Completion of the Project, the remaining unpaid balance of the Contract Price shall be paid to the Design-Builder, less an amount equal to two and one-half times the value of punch list work or other work remaining to be completed or corrected, as reasonably estimated by the Owner's Authorized Representative.

20.3 Upon Substantial Completion, the Owner's Authorized Representative shall prepare and submit to the Design-Builder a deficiency list identifying all portions of the Work which are known by the Owner's Authorized Representative at that time to be incomplete or defective. Within thirty (30) days of receipt of this deficiency list, the Design-Builder shall complete and correct all items on that list along with all other Work required to achieve Final Completion of the Work. At any time prior to completion of the period of warranty, the Owner's Authorized Representative may submit to the Design-Builder a supplemental deficiency list, in which case the Design-Builder shall complete or correct any and all new items identified on the supplemental deficiency list as items are required to be completed, repaired, and corrected in paragraph 17.3.

20.4 Final Payment of any remaining balance of the Contract Price shall not be due to the Design-Builder until the Design-Builder achieves Final Completion of the Project.

20.5 The making and acceptance of Final Payment shall constitute a waiver of all claims by the Owner except:

- a) Claims arising from unsettled liens or claims against the Design-Builder.
- b) Defective Work or materials appearing after Final Payment.
- c) Failure of the Design-Builder to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- d) As conditioned in the Performance Bond.
- e) Claims made by the Owner prior to Final Payment which remain unsettled at the time of final payment and which the Owner specifically identifies in writing contemporaneously with issuing final payment.
- f) Amounts due arising under Articles 17 and 28.
- g) Claims for recovery of overpayment based upon incorrect measurement, estimate, or certificate.

20.6 The making and acceptance of Final Payment shall constitute a waiver of all claims by the Design-Builder except those claims previously made in writing pursuant to paragraph 14.2 and not finally resolved.

20.7 Final Payment will not be authorized until all of the Work under the Contract Documents has been properly completed and is suitable for occupancy and use, and has been

approved by all federal, state, and local agencies having jurisdiction.

20.8 The final Request for Payment shall be identified on its face as such and shall be presented by the Design-Builder to the Owner's Authorized Representative within thirty (30) days of completion of the Work. Final payment of the retained amount due the Design-Builder shall be made by the Owner within thirty (30) days after the later of (i) full and Final Completion of all Work required by the Contract Documents, and certification of such Work in accordance with paragraph 19.4; (ii) submission of the affidavits of other documentation required by Article 21; (iii) submission by the Design-Builder of a Request for Payment identified on its face as final and including the Owner's Authorized Representative's certification.

ARTICLE 21. DESIGN-BUILDER, SUBCONTRACTOR AND SUPPLIER AFFIDAVIT

21.1 The Final Payment due the Design-Builder on account of the Contract Documents shall not become due until the Design-Builder has furnished to the Owner through the Owner's Authorized Representative:

(a) an affidavit by the Design-Builder signed, sworn, and notarized to the effect that all payments for materials, services, or for any other reason in connection with the Work or performance of the Contract Documents have been satisfied and that no claims or liens exist against the Design-Builder in connection with the same;

(b) affidavits from each Subcontractor and supplier signed, sworn, and notarized to the effect that (i) each such Subcontractor or supplier has been paid in full by the Design-Builder for all Work performed and/or materials supplied by it in connection with the Project, and (ii) that all payments for materials, services, and for any other reason in connection with the subcontract or supply contract have been satisfied and that no claims or liens exist against the Subcontractor or supplier in connection therewith; and the written consent of the Design-Builder's sureties to Final Payment. In the event that the Design-Builder cannot obtain an affidavit, as required above, from any Subcontractor or supplier, the Design-Builder shall state in the Design-Builder's affidavit that no claims or liens exist against such Subcontractor or supplier to the best of the Design-Builder's knowledge, and that if any appear afterwards, the Design-Builder shall defend, indemnify, and save the Owner harmless for all costs and expenses, including attorneys' fees, on account thereof.

ARTICLE 22. ASSIGNMENTS AND SUBCONTRACTS

22.1 The Design-Builder shall not assign any portion of the Agreement nor subcontract the Work in its entirety without the prior written consent of the Owner. Except as may be required under terms of the bonds required by the Contract Documents, no funds or sums of money due or to become due to the Design-Builder under the Contract Documents may be assigned.

ARTICLE 23. MEASUREMENTS

23.1 Before ordering material or doing Work which is dependent for proper size or installation upon coordination with building conditions, the Design-Builder shall verify all

dimensions and shall be responsible for the correctness of same. No consideration will be given for any claim based on differences between the actual dimensions and those indicated in the Contract Documents. Any discrepancies between the Contract Documents and the existing conditions shall be referred to the Owner's Authorized Representative for adjustment before any Work affected thereby is begun.

ARTICLE 24. DESIGN-BUILDER AND SUBCONTRACTOR RELATIONSHIPS

24.1 Within thirty (30) days after initial receipt of the Design Build Agreement for signatures the Design-Builder shall submit to the Owner's Authorized Representative for acceptance a current list of the names of Subcontractors and such other persons and organizations (including those who are to furnish materials or equipment fabricated to a special design) proposed for any and all portions of the Work. The Design-Builder shall provide this list at this time even if the Design-Builder was required to submit a list of proposed Subcontractors with the Design-Builder's RFQ response. The Owner's Authorized Representative shall promptly reply to the Design-Builder in writing stating whether or not the Owner, after due investigation, has objection to any such proposed person or entity or if it needs additional information to evaluate the persons on the list. Failure of the Owner's Authorized Representative to reply within ten (10) days after the Design-Builder has furnished all required information shall constitute notice of no objection.

The Design-Builder shall not contract with any such proposed person or entity to whom the Owner has made reasonable objection. If the Owner has reasonable objection to any such proposed person or entity, the Design-Builder shall submit a substitute to whom the Owner has no reasonable objection. The Design-Builder shall make no substitution for any Subcontractor, person, or entity previously allowed without first notifying the Owner's Authorized Representative in writing and no substitution may be made if the Owner makes a reasonable objection to such substitution.

24.2 The Design-Builder agrees that the terms of the Contract Documents, including all portions thereof, shall apply to all Subcontractors of the Design-Builder as if they were the Design-Builder, and that the Subcontractors of the Design-Builder shall, by means of their subcontracts, be bound by all the terms of the Contract Documents including these Supplementary Conditions.

24.3 Payments to Subcontractors shall be made in accordance with the provisions of N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-134.1.

ARTICLE 25. USE OF PREMISES

25.1 The Design-Builder shall confine apparatus, the storage of materials, the operations of workers, and the disposal of material to limits indicated by law, ordinances, permits, and directions of the Owner's Authorized Representative, if any.

25.2 The Design-Builder shall not load or permit any part of the Work to be loaded with a weight that will endanger its safety, intended performance, or configuration.

25.3 The Design-Builder shall enforce all of the Owner's Authorized Representative's instructions, including, but not limited to, those regarding signs, advertisements, fires, and

smoking.

ARTICLE 26. CUTTING, PATCHING AND FITTING

26.1 The Design-Builder shall do all cutting, fitting, and/or patching of the Work that may be required to make its several parts come together properly and fit it to receive or to be received by Work shown in or which can be reasonably implied from the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 27. DISPUTE RESOLUTION

27.1 The laws of the State of North Carolina shall apply to the interpretation and enforcement of the Agreement. Any and all suits or actions to enforce, interpret, or seek damages with respect to any provision of, or the performance or nonperformance of, the Agreement shall be brought in the General Court of Justice of North Carolina sitting in Cumberland County, North Carolina, and it is agreed by the parties that no other court shall have jurisdiction or venue with respect to such suits or actions. Prior to initiating an action under this Article, any Party to the Agreement shall notify the other Party of its intent to initiate a mediation process.

27.2 Any person or firm that expressly or impliedly agrees to perform labor or services or to provide material, supplies, equipment, work, performance, or payment bonds, insurance or indemnification for the construction of the Project or the Work shall be deemed a party to the Agreement solely for the purpose of this Article 27. The Design-Builder, by means of its subcontracts, shall specifically require its Subcontractors to be bound by this Article and this Article shall specifically be incorporated into Design-Builder's subcontracts or contracts for the purchase/supply of materials used in the completion of the Work.

ARTICLE 28. TAXES

28.1 The Design-Builder has included in the Contract Price and shall pay all taxes assessed by any authority on the Work or the labor and materials used therein. The Design-Builder shall maintain all tax records during the life of the Project and furnish the Owner with a complete listing of all taxes paid by taxing authority, invoice number, date, amount, etc. in a form acceptable to the Owner. The Design-Builder is required to maintain a file showing taxes paid on the Project for three (3) years after Final Payment or turn said documents over to the Owner for its files.

28.2 The following is a list of requirements to be followed by the Design-Builder in maintaining proper records and reporting the North Carolina Sales and Use Tax and Local Sales and Use Tax. The Design-Builder shall comply fully with the requirements outlined below, in order that the Owner may recover the amount of the tax permitted under the law.

a) It shall be the Design-Builder's responsibility to furnish the Owner documentary evidence showing the materials used and sales and use tax paid by the Design-Builder and each of its Subcontractors. Such evidence shall be transmitted to the Owner with each pay request regardless of whether taxes were paid in the relevant period.

b) The documentary evidence shall consist of a certified statement by the Design-Builder and each of the Design-Builder's Subcontractors individually, showing total purchases of materials from each separate vendor and total sales and use taxes paid to each vendor.

Certified statements must show the invoice number, or numbers, covered, and inclusive dates of such invoices.

c) Materials used from Design-Builder's or Subcontractor's warehouse stock shall be shown in a certified statement at warehouse stock prices.

d) The Design-Builder shall not be required to certify the Subcontractor's statements.

ARTICLE 29. OPERATION OF OWNER'S FACILITIES

29.1 The Design-Builder agrees that all Work done under the Contract Documents shall be carried on in such a manner so as to ensure the regular and continuous operation of the adjoining or adjacent facilities. The Design-Builder further agrees that the sequence of operations under the Contract Documents shall be scheduled and carried out so as to ensure said regular and continuous operation. The Design-Builder shall not close any areas of construction until so authorized by the Owner's Authorized Representative. The Design-Builder shall control operations to assure the least inconvenience to the public. Under all circumstances, safety shall be the most important consideration.

ARTICLE 30. THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY CLAUSE

30.1 It is specifically agreed between the parties executing the Agreement that the Contract Documents and the provisions therein are not intended to make the public, or any member thereof, a third-party beneficiary of the Agreement, or to authorize anyone not a party to the Contract Documents to maintain a suit for personal injuries or property damage pursuant to the terms of provisions of the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 31. MEASUREMENT OF QUANTITIES

31.1 All Work completed under the Contract Documents shall be measured by the Design-Builder using United States customary units of measurement. The method of measurement and computations to be used in determination of quantities of material furnished and of Work performed under the Contract Documents shall be those methods set forth in the Contract Documents or, if not specifically set forth therein, the method generally recognized as conforming to good engineering practice.

ARTICLE 32. TERMINATION BY THE OWNER FOR CAUSE

32.1 If the Design-Builder fails to begin or complete the Work under the Contract Documents within the time specified, or fails to perform the Work with sufficient labor and equipment or with sufficient materials to insure the prompt completion of said Work, or shall perform the Work unsuitably or shall discontinue the prosecution of the Work for three (3) days, or if the Design-Builder shall become insolvent, be declared bankrupt, commit any act of bankruptcy or insolvency, allow any final judgment to stand against the Design-Builder or its affiliated companies unsatisfied for a period of forty-eight (48) hours, make an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or for any other cause whatsoever shall not carry on the Work in an acceptable manner, the Owner may give notice in writing to the Design-Builder and the Design-Builder's sureties of such delay, neglect, or default, specifying the same, and if the Design-Builder within a period of three (3) days after such notice shall not proceed in good

faith and with reasonable speed to correct such delay, neglect, or default in accordance with such notice, the Owner shall have full power and authority, to the extent permitted by law, without violating the Contract Documents, to take the prosecution of the Work out of the hands of the Design-Builder, to appropriate or use any or all materials at the Project as may be suitable and acceptable, and may enter into an agreement for the completion of the Work or pursue such other methods reasonably necessary or appropriate for the completion of the Work or pursue such other methods reasonably necessary or appropriate for the completion of the Work in an acceptable manner. All costs and charges incurred by the Owner in proceeding in accordance with the preceding sentence, including attorney's fees, and all costs incurred by the Owner in completing the Work shall be deducted from any money due or which becomes due the Design-Builder. If such costs and expenses incurred by the Owner shall be less than the sum which would have been payable under Contract Documents if it had been completed by the Design-Builder, then the Design-Builder shall be entitled to receive the difference, but if such costs and expenses shall exceed the sum which would have been payable under the Contract Documents, the Design-Builder and the Design-Builder's surety shall be liable to the Owner for and shall pay to the Owner the amount of such excess.

ARTICLE 33. TERMINATION OR SUSPENSION BY THE OWNER FOR CONVENIENCE

33.1 The Owner may, without cause, order the Design-Builder to terminate, suspend, delay, or interrupt the Work in whole or in part for such period of time as the Owner may determine.

33.2 If the Design-Builder is subsequently ordered by the Owner to resume the Work, any cost or expenses to which the Design-Builder may be entitled by reason of the suspension, delay, or interruption shall be recovered by means of a Change Order in accordance with Articles 12 and 13 hereof and the Contract Construction Schedule shall be adjusted in accordance with Article 12 hereof.

33.3 In the event of termination by the Owner under this Article, the Design-Builder shall be entitled to receive the reasonable and documented direct costs incurred prior to termination, including the cost of materials purchased for the Work which purchases cannot be canceled or which material cannot reasonably be used by the Design-Builder on other work, and the cost of closing down the Project in a safe and efficient manner, plus ten percent (10%) thereof for overhead and profit, subject to the following conditions:

a) When the Contract is terminated before completion of all items of Work, payment shall be made for the actual number of units or items of Work completed at the applicable contract prices, or as mutually agreed for items of Work partially complete. If a mutual agreement cannot be reached, the Owner shall have the authority to make such equitable adjustment as it deems warranted and the Final Payment shall be made accordingly, and Design-Builder shall be allowed to pursue a claim for the difference of the equitable amount granted by the Owner and the amount which Design-Builder contends is owed.

b) Reimbursement for organization of any Work and moving equipment to and from the job shall be considered when not otherwise provided for in the Contract Documents where the volume of completed Work is too small to compensate the Design-Builder for those expenses under unit prices. If a mutual agreement cannot be reached, the Owner will have the authority to make such equitable adjustments as it deems warranted and the Final Payment will be made accordingly and Design-Builder shall be allowed to pursue a claim for the difference of the equitable amount granted by the Owner and the amount which Design-Builder contends is owed.

c) Materials obtained by the Design-Builder for the Work that have been inspected and accepted by the Owner's Authorized Representative and that are not incorporated in the Work shall, at the request of the Design-Builder, be purchased from the Design-Builder at the Design-Builder's actual cost as shown by receipted bills and actual costs records at such points of delivery as may be determined by the Owner.

d) No payment shall be made by Owner to Design-Builder except as herein above provided. No claim for loss of anticipated profits shall be considered or allowed.

e) Termination of the Contract shall not relieve the Design-Builder of its responsibilities for any completed portion of the Work nor shall it relieve its sureties of their obligation for and concerning any just claims arising out of the Work performed. The Design-Builder shall not be entitled to any other compensation, including compensation for lost profit, lost opportunity, or any other direct or consequential cost, loss, or damage.

ARTICLE 34 MINORITY AND WOMEN OWNED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE PROGRAM

34.1 The Design-Builder shall at all times comply with state law and City policy regarding Minority and Women Owned businesses. All documentation substantiating compliance with the requirements of this program shall be delivered to the Owner as stipulated in the Contract Documents. A copy of relevant portions of state law and City policy shall be provided to the Design-Builder.

ARTICLE 35 E-VERIFY, DIVESTMENT, AND DIGITAL SIGNATURES

35.1 E-Verify. Pursuant to the terms of North Carolina General Statutes no county may enter into a contract unless the contractor and its subcontractors comply with the requirements of Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the North Carolina General Statutes, which involves "E-Verify," the federal government's program to confirm the eligibility of potential employees to work in the United States. Where applicable, failure to maintain compliance with the requirements of Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the General Statutes constitutes Design-Builder's breach of the Agreement. By executing the Agreement Design-Builder affirms Design-Builder is in compliance with Article 2 of Chapter 64 of the North Carolina General Statutes.

35.2 Iran Divestment Act. Contractor certifies that they are not listed on the Final Divestment List created by the State Treasure pursuant to N.C.G.S. 143-6A-4. Individuals or companies on the Final Divestment List are ineligible to contract or subcontract with Local Government Units. (G.S. 143C-6A-6(a).) It is the responsibility of each vendor or contractor to monitor compliance with this restriction. Contracts valued at less than \$1,000.00 are exempt from this restriction.

35.3 Divestment From Companies That Boycott Israel. The vendor or contractor certifies that it has not been designated by the North Carolina State Treasurer as a company engaged in the boycott of Israel pursuant to N.C.G.S. 147-86.81. It is the responsibility of each vendor or contractor to monitor compliance with this restriction. Contracts valued at less than \$1,000.00

are exempt from this restriction.

35.4 The Agreement together with any amendments or modifications may be executed electronically. All electronic signatures affixed hereto evidence the intent of the Parties to comply with Article 11A and Article 40 of North Carolina General Statute Chapter 66.

ARTICLE 36 GENERAL

36.1 **Good Standing with County**. The Design-Builder certifies that it is not delinquent on any taxes, fees, or other debt owed by Design-Builder to County. Design-Builder covenants and agrees to remain current on any taxes, fees, or other debt owed by Design-Builder to County during the Term of this Contract.

36.2 If any provision of the Agreement shall be declared invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect so long as it continues to reflect the intent of the Agreement.

36.3 The titles to Articles herein are for convenience only, are not substantive parts of the Supplementary Conditions, and are not to be considered in interpreting the Contract Documents.

END OF SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE DESIGN BUILD CONTRACT

EXHIBIT 1

EXHIBIT 2 PROFESSIONALS AND LICENSES

The following licensed consultants are being retained by Design-Builder to provide design services requiring licensure by the State of North Carolina:

 CLH Design, P.A. Address License # Licensed Jurisdiction Civil and Landscape Architect Designer Exhibit 3 (a): Alpha Builders, General Contractor Scope

Fayetteville Skate Park - General Contractor Scope of Work

The following outlines the NC Licensed General Contractor's scope of work for the Fayetteville Skate Park project.

Pre-construction Services

Construction Management during Design and Planning phase. General Contractor will attend one (1) preconstruction planning meeting as requested by Team Pain for input into constructability and coordination with the City of Fayetteville's Scope of Work. General Contractor will obtain the building permit for the team's scope of work for the project.

Construction Phase

General Contractor will assist Team Pain and CLH with their work to incorporate the City of Fayetteville's scope of work. General Contractor will ensure the site is prepared in a timely manner by the Owner prior to Team Pain's scope of work. The General contractor will:

- Secure all required permits to complete the Work within the scope of the Contract
- Prepare and submit all applications for payment and related documents required by the Contract documents

General Contractor will make monthly site visits (7) to confirm work is being completed in accordance with the building permit secured by the General Contractor.

All additional services will be negotiated separately, authorized in advance in writing, and billed at the rate established in the written authorization.

Alpha Builders

Services

Total \$46,000

Total \$5,000

Exhibit 3 (b): Team Pain Ent., Skate Park Design Build Scope

5/20/19

Fayetteville Skate Park - Team Pain Design, Planning and Construction Scope of Work

The following outlines Team Pain's scope of work to include the design, planning and construction phases of the actual skateable features within the skate park.

Design & Planning Phase

- Skate Park design and planning by Team Pain to include:
 - o public input meetings with social media outreach
 - o input on conceptual & schematic design work
 - input on final design
 - skate park construction estimate
 - o skate park construction schedule
 - survey and As-built of actual skateable features only

Specialty Skate Park Construction Phase

Total \$535,000

The scope of work includes all materials, labor, supervision, equipment, tools, accessories, insurances, taxes and other items to complete the skateable features within the skate park.

- Provide performance and payment bonds, insurance coverage & taxes for Team Pain scope of work
- Provide travel and accommodations for Team Pain crew members
- · Provide all material & equipment package for skate park surface areas
- Provide all tools
- Provide concrete pumping services
- Provide standard refuse dumpster and job site storage
- Provide portable restroom (if one is not available)
- Provide specialized labor of the skateable features, as follows:
 - o Fine grade and shape all interior skate surface areas and excavate bowl
 - Layout interior skateable features
 - Attach drain fixtures to existing drain lines in skate area
 - Set forms for entire skateable features

Total \$23,500

TEAM PAIN SKATE PARKS

A CUSTOM SKATE PARK DESIGN/BUILD COMPANY

- o Install and tie steel rebar for skateable features
- o Install, weld and grind all steel coping around perimeter edge of skateable features
- Install all skateable accessories (granite, benches, color for transition areas), etc, if applicable
- o Pour concrete for skateable features
- o Finish concrete to a smooth steel troweled finish
- Install pool coping, tiles and grout, if applicable
- Saw cut joints in skate area
- o Apply concrete sealer and caulking
- Remove all equipment (per TP scope)
- Jobsite clean-up (per TP scope)
- Close out
 - Pre-walk & final walk through (per TP scope)
 - Provide maintenance schedule (per TP scope)
 - Provide one-year warranty

**Upon completion of skate park specialist's scope of work a preliminary and final walk through shall be conducted by Owner to certify the skate park specialist's work has been completed and at which time the one-year warranty will take effect.

Team Pain's total design, planning and construction fee	\$558,500
---	-----------

**Exclusions to Team Pain's scope of services / Work to be performed by others

The following outlines the work to be performed by others and is pertinent to the immediate skate park and surrounding area of this project. The work shall be performed prior, during and after Team Pain's scope of work.

- Provide and obtain all required permits (including skate park permits, if applicable)
- Locate all underground utilities
- Provide staging area within TP working perimeter (size of area to be adequate for (2) 20 foot storage containers, misc materials and TP staff vehicles
- Provide site safety fence with regulatory signs and 2 double gate access points (minimum 6 foot chain link fence) around TP working perimeter
- Provide the shortest possible route for a stabilized access road from main road to the skate park site, fortified enough for concrete/heavy trucks to deliver concrete/equipment/materials to work area with repair and/or replacement of any damaged areas

TEAM PAIN SKATE PARKS

A CUSTOM SKATE PARK DESIGN/BUILD COMPANY

- o Provide tree removal and tree protection
- Provide temporary water and power to the skate park site (power must be enough to run 5 power tools simultaneously)
- o Provide concrete washout area, per city ordinance
- Provide all erosion and sediment control during construction of the entire skate park site until work is finished and site is stabilized
- o Provide site surveying and elevation grade stakes for entire skate park site (per plans)
- o Provide clearing, grubbing, rough grading and excavation of entire skate park site
- o Provide soil remediation of entire skate park site, if necessary
- Import/export and compact all materials to 98% in lifts and compacted to the proper levels within 1 inch per plans for entire skate park site
- o Provide/install gravel base, as required
- Compaction testing as per plans and specs at intervals required by engineer (provide copies to TP)
- Concrete testing as per plans and specs at intervals required by engineer (provide copies to TP)
- Provide/install all drain work including drain lines into skate area and stubbed out at 4 ft above grade (TP will attach drain plates)
- o Stormwater
- o Complete grading outside of the skate slab, per plans and specs
- Provide/Install all sidewalks, per plans and specs
- Provide/Install all sod and landscaping, per plans and specs
- Provide/Install all work, other than the skateable transition features, including all building modifications, amenities, retaining walls, planters, curbing, footers, turndowns, etc...
- o All other items required but not listed in Team Pain's scope of work for construction

Team Pain Enterprises Inc. Charles T Payne / President Exhibit 3 (c): CLH Design, Design & Engineering Scope

CLH design, p.a.

400 Regency Forest Drive, Suite 120 Cary, North Carolina 27518 P: 919.319.6716 www.clhdesignpa.com



Letter Proposal

Date:	May 7, 2019
To:	Tim Payne – President, Team Pain Skate Parks
From:	Glenn Medlin, ASLA, PLA, LEED AP – CLH Design, PA
Re:	PROPOSAL FOR PROFESSIONAL DESIGN SERVICES FAYETTEVILLE SKATE/BMX PARK FAYETTEVILLE, NC

Dear Tim:

We are thrilled at the opportunity to work with you and your team again on this exciting project and to offer this proposal for professional site design services associated with the proposed Skate/BMX Park in Fayetteville, NC. Based on recent conversations with City of Fayetteville, we are including the assistance with multiple bid packages for multiple scopes. The scopes have not been identified, but a suggested break out is listed below.

- Clearing, grubbing + tree protection fence.
- Erosion control (silt fence, inlet protection, sediment trap). Sometimes this is combined into the grading scope, as they are very similar / related work.
- Grading + earthwork.
- Sidewalks + handrails / ramps.
- Landscaping.
- Site utilities (water + sanitary sewer).
- Storm drainage and stormwater control device. Depending on the type of device, this could be in both the grading and the landscaping scopes.

It is our understanding that the City of Fayetteville has an existing master plan associated with this park site, but that the skate park is going to be the driving element of the park. All other amenities will react to the skate park. Based on previous conversations, meetings and our understanding of the project as stated above, we propose the scope of services and fees outlined below for the following items: site design associated new with skate park, design of associated utilities (water + sanitary sewer), design of stormwater control device, new pedestrian sidewalks, new landscaping and parking lot improvements.

We are assuming that CLH Design will act as the local liaison between Team Pain and the City of Fayetteville for permitting and bid phase services.

Existing Site Information:

It is our understanding that a report of subsurface conditions (soil report) and a complete topographic survey will be provided by the Owner. The soil report will include site grading, compaction, and pavement design recommendations. The survey will be provided in AutoCAD format for use as a base map for design.

Scope of Services:

- 1. Survey Conversion and Basic Site Investigation:
 - Review the provided survey for completeness and convert boundary and topographic survey
 provided by the Owner into useable base information for design. (AutoCAD format).
 - Assist the Owner to delineate specific area to locate individual existing trees per City Code.
 - Investigate physical and ordinance driven restrictions on development through review of the site, survey and local and state development ordinances.
- Civil/Site/Landscaping Design Perform site design and develop construction plans and specifications for site improvements based on a schematic site plan approved by the Owner. Our deliverables will consist generally of the following:
 - Existing Conditions/Demolition Plan
 - Staking Plan
 - Grading and Drainage Plan
 - Sediment and Erosion Control Plan
 - Planting Plan
 - Coordinate site lighting with City of Fayetteville and Duke-Progress.
 - Site and Planting Construction Details
 - Site Utility Plans (Water & Sewer) for utility hook-ups and minor revisions for the renovation. Assumes all existing infrastructure is sized to support the skate park and any associated building elements. Existing utility system up-sizing and existing main extensions are not included as part of this fee proposal.
 - Division 31-33 Technical Specifications.
 - Opinion of Probable Cost at DD and CD phases.
 - Coordinate with Team Pain throughout process to update layouts and construction costs.
- Design Permitting Process, submit and track required site development permits and approvals consisting generally of the following and make revisions as required by reviewing authorities:
 - Technical Review Committee (TRC) review by City of Fayetteville, including stormwater.
 - Erosion Control Permit by NCDEQ Land Quality Section
- 4. Bid Phase Services
 - Assist Team Pain in developing the General Conditions and bid documents.
 - Assist Owner with multiple bid packages for multiple scopes (up to (8) eight separate packages).
 - Conduct a pre-bid meeting, bid opening and review the bids with the Owner (for each bid package).
 - Provide certified bid tabulation (for each bid package).

- 5. Construction Observation and Administration consisting generally of the following:
 - Review the Contractor's product submittals and shop drawings for compliance with the Construction Documents.
 - Attend on-site construction conferences and observe construction activities for a maximum of (7) seven visits by CLH (assumes one-year construction duration). 'We will not charge for any meetings resulting from errors or omissions on our part. Any additional construction observation visits or associated work will be billed at the hourly rate listed in our fee table below.

Note: Due to the specialized nature of this park, we are including enough visits to make sure that any unusual features we design are clearly articulated and communicated in the field.

Professional Services in addition to those listed above may be provide at a negotiated lump sum additional fee.

Fees:

Basic Lump Sum Services & Fees				
Service	Ref. Scope No.	Fee		
Basic Design Services and Permitting	1-3	\$ 23,500.00		
Bid Phase Services	4	\$1,500/ea (\$12,000 total for all eight packages)		
Construction Observation and Administration	5	\$ 5,000.00		
TOTAL		\$ 40,500.00		

Standard Hourly Rates	
Principal Engineer / Landscape Architect	\$175.00
Project Engineer / Landscape Architect	\$150.00
Project Manager	\$150.00
Project Designer	\$85.00
Construction Observation / Administration	\$100.00
Additional Construction Phase Site Visit	\$600.00
Subconsultant Fees	Fee + 10%

The following expenses are considered reimbursable and are not included in the above fees.

Permit application fees

Excluded Services

The following services, in addition to others indicated above, are excluded from the proposed Scope of Services:

- Construction Materials and Compaction Testing
- Envir. Assessments or Impact Statements
- Wetland + Stream Buffer Delineation / Permitting
- Exhibit Design
- Fire or Domestic Water Booster Pump Designs
- Flood Studies
- Gas, Electrical or Generator Design
- Geotechnical Analysis
- Irrigation Design
- LEED Design and Documentation
- Signage Design
- Off Site Roadway Design
- Off-Site Utility Design and Utility Main Up-sizing

- Permit Fees
- Retaining Wall/Structural Design
- Re-Zoning Applications
- Site Lighting Design
- Structural Design
- Surveying/Easement Mapping & Exhibits
- Traffic Signal Design
- Traffic Studies or TIAs
- Fundraising Efforts
- Record Drawings
- Review Contractor Pay Requests
- All other services not specified within this proposal

Payment

CLH design, p.a. will submit invoices on a monthly basis and a final invoice upon completion of Services. Payment shall be made within 30 days of the client having receiving payment from Owner and shall be considered past due after 30 days of receiving payment. Past due amounts will be subject to service charges of 1% per month, beginning on the past due date.

In the event of any cancellation or delay of the project, CLH design, p.a. will be entitled to invoice the client for all acceptable services performed or furnished and all Reimbursable Expenses incurred through the effective date of the cancellation or delay.

Acceptance

If you find the scope and fee set forth in this proposal acceptable, please sign one copy and return it to us. This will then serve as a basis of our understanding and shall be included as part of the contract.

Letter of Agreement Accepted for <u>Team Pain Skate Parks</u>

Signed:	

Name:	 	 	

Date:		

Best regards, for CLH design, p.a.

mat M

Glenn Medlin, ASLA, PLA, LEED AP Principal EXHIBIT 4 (Owner's Initial Deliverables): Promptly upon execution of this Agreement, Owner shall provide Design-Builder the following documents and information:

- a. Geotech report for the Project site;
- b. Survey of the construction limits of the Project site;
- c. Documents showing the existence and location of all easements, underground utilities and other obstacles that may reasonably impact the design and construction of the Project.

EXHIBIT 5: Statement of Qualifications.



CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE NORTH CAROLINA

REQUEST FOR QUALIFICATIONS SKATE PARK DESIGN/BUILD







PROJECT TEAM



TIM PAYNE FOUNDER | PRESIDENT



- 30 + YEARS OF CONTINUOUS CONTRIBUTION TO THE SKATE PARK INDUSTRY
- 43 YEARS SKATEBOARDING EXPERIENCE COUPLED WITH HIS UNIQUE DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION CAPABILITIES
- PERSONALLY DESIGNED AND BUILT OVER 200 SKATE FACILITIES WORLDWIDE
- INDUSTRY LIFETIME ACHIEVEMENT AWARDS, INDUCTIONS INTO INDUSTRY HALL OF FAMES AND INTERVIEWS AND ARTICLES IN PRESTIGIOUS PUBLICATIONS

AWARDS & RECOGNITION

March 2017: Denver Westword News voted Ulysses Golden SKate Park "Best Skate Park in Colorado"

2015 "White House Champions of Change" - Apex, NC

"2014 Build It Award" - FL Ch. American Planning Assoc. -Lakeland Skate Park

"May 2012: Wall Street Journal "The Architect of Awesome Ripping"

March 2012: Denver Westword News voted Arvada Skate Park "Best Skate Park in Colorado"

2011 Starburst Award - Lafayette, CO Skate Park

2010 Award of Excellence from American Concrete Institute -Lafayette, CO Skate Park

2010 Starburst Award -Steamboat Springs, CO Bear River Skate Park

March 2010: Denver Westword News voted Roxborough Skate Park "Best Skate Park in Colorado"

April 2009: "The 10 Best of Everything Families" publication National Geographic

March 2009: Denver Westword News:Colorado Springs, CO "Best Skate Park in Colorado"

RELATIONSHIPS WITH PROFESSIONAL ATHLETES



Tony Hawk



Danny Way



Bob Burnquist



Matt Hoffman



Paul Rodriguez





TIM PAYNE HAS DESIGNED AND BUILT MANY 1ST EVER STRUCTURES FOR THE MOST RESPECTED RIDERS IN THE INDUSTRY
RELATIONSHIPS WITH PROFESSIONAL ATHLETES

1998 TO 2005 AS LEAD DESIGNER AND COURSE BUILDER FOR THE ESPN X-GAMES AND B-3 EVENTS



RELATIONSHIPS WITH EVENT ORGANIZERS

- EVENTS HELD AT TEAM PAIN SKATEPARKS
- PERSONAL / LONG LASTING RELATIONSHIPS













NOTABLE EVENTS



SMITHSONIAN'S INNO SKATE EVENT LAKELAND, FLORIDA GO SKATEBOARDING DAY

SMTHSCHWI (MICHA, MERLIN OF MERICANHSTORY (LEWE SCN CRUTH FOR THE STUDY OF MANUAL AND INVOLVION INTERWITCHAL ASSOCIATION OF DRATEBOARD COMPANIES I MUSEUM OF HISTORY AND INDUSTRY (POLK MUSEUM OF ART



NOTABLE PUBLICATIONS

THE WALL STREET JOURNAL - MAY 19, 2012





ing lices." For all the computer realistic they do. Team Pain employed' most impor-tant tools are the locarity themosphere and tools are the locarity themosphere in the closest of this Water Springs-bern, where he can dia bit Sympt with each. Mr. Payse dates can set on been a work, and has board of choice is an ity of the states of the state of the states the states of the watches them try it a get the gays to stop she You're sittle

e done a good job."

with a smart-phone QR reader app to see a video with Tim Payne, or stalt



Time Magazine: August 7, 2006

F SALVADOR DALI HAD PASHIONED the moon, its surface might look something like the skate park in Sayreville, N.J. Undulating conanother like bumping wombs. Ribboning "snake rans" slither around steel-pipe rails and abrupt concrete boxes. If it all seems like a dreamscape, that's because it is. This is the kind of place that skateboarders dream about. Steve Lenardo, 32, a physical-education teacher who also co-owns the local skate shop, comes down here a lot with his beard. "It keeps my blood flowing," he says. "There's always something new to try, always new lines to find."

skate-park building boom now, and new lines-the s course along and the kind s draw-are what it's all wars ago, there were 200 as John Bernards, executive ternational Association of panies. "Today there are many more under coning those same years, go reached a plateau of at you might not have exs who wear neally haggy shave moved into the role tablishing firms like SITE rind is what you do when in one of those steel-pipe skate park has evolved into

w subdepartment of landof the urban landscape are ant back to us as sculptural Curved basins recall the ng pools where so much of was refined. Slopes hint at fied their elbows. The bes e impression that lawers of an memory have been

A pro skator ridos the m rk in Santa Monica, Calif. for TIME by Robert Gallaghes

Recreational Projects

DIGERACE A COMPANY OF A COMPANY

POURED IN PLACE CUSTOM SKATE PARKS SINCE 1997

ASPEN, COLORADO RIO GRANDE SKATEPARK

- DESIGNED & BUILT IN 2000
- 1ST MUNICIPAL SKATE PARK WITH INTEGRAL COLOR
- MERIT AWARD FOR DESIGN BY ASLA CO CHAPTER

Rio Grande Skateboard Park





presented by the



Rio Grande Skateboard Park

in recognition of outstanding professional achievement

City of Aspen Parks Department

Team Pain Enterprises, Inc.





300 20 Shan 1/17/03



e distinct areas provide beginskate development, intermedistreet skate and advanced/halfskating opportunities. The local munity has responded very favorto this project, which accommos 200 to 300 users daily during the gs, summer and fall.

The Rio Grande Skateboard Park is the

result of youth, young adults and

s in Aspen identifying a recreationid that had not been previously sed. This park effectively illustrates large skate area could be beautifulgrated inter a popular existing city Active skater use and spectator ment are addreved with thoughtful



heavily used recreational facilities in the City of Aspen. Over 13,000 square feet of skate terrain are sited within significant topography and vegetation to minimize visual and aural impacts and to provide a safe environment for skaters, spectators and trail users.

The landscape architect worked with a skate consultant to achieve a park design that has become one of the most

2002 CCASLA Professional Design Awards Program - Merit Award-Design





TIM PAYNE 2003 INDUCTEE - FLORIDA SKATEBOARD HALL OF FAME



EVERY EMPLOYEE IS AN EXPERIENCED SKATEBOARDER







TITO PORRATA SKATE PARK DESIGNER

- JOINED TEAM PAIN IN 2002
- AVID SKATEBOARDER FOR 30+ YEARS
- JUDGING AND ORGANIZING VARIOUS SKATE CONTESTS AND EVENTS WHILE WORKING FOR SEVERAL SKATE RETAILERS IN FLORIDA.
- STUDIED ART & RETAIL BUYER/PRODUCT MANAGER FOR VARIOUS SKATE COMPANIES IN NEW YORK CITY AND PUERTO RICO

PROJECT EXPERIENCE highlighted

- Charleston County, SC
- City of Tampa, FL
- Orange County, FL
- City of Pueblo, CO
- Town of Apex, NC
- City of Zephyrhills, FL
- Town of Breckenridge, CO
- City of Loveland, CO
- City of Lakeland, FL
- City of Gunnison, CO
- City of Virginia Beach, FL
- City of Bradenton, FL
- City of Wheat Ridge, CO
- Hillsborough County, FL
- City of Arvada, CO
- City of Northglenn, CO
- City of Lafayette, CO
- City of Broomfield, CO
- City of Steamboat Springs, CO
- Village of Roxborough, CO
- City of Colorado Springs, CO~ Design and Administrations
- City of New Tampa, FL ~
 Design and Administrations
- Charlotte County, FL ~ Design and Administrations
- City of Jacksonville, FL ~ Design and Administrations
- St. Lucie County, FL~
 Design and Administrations



JAMES HEDRICK C O N S T R U C T I O N SUPERINTENDENT | DESIGNER



James Hedrick has over 20 years experience working with Team Pain and has a proven track record as one of Team Pain's Construction Superintendents. He is responsible for managing all onsite staff and provides all onsite skate park construction management, as well as, being involved in the design process and working hands on during the entire construction process. He is in constant communication with Mr. Payne, administrative staff, owner, engineer and general contractor to ensure a quality project is delivered on-time and within budget.

PROJECT EXPERIENCE -highlighted

- · City of Pueblo, CO
- City of Breckenridge, CO
- City of Loveland, CO
- City of Gunnison, CO
- City of Wheat Ridge, CO
- City of Arvada, CO
- City of Lafayette, CO
- City of Broomfield, CO
- City of Arvada, CO
- City of Steamboat Springs, CO
- Village of Roxborough, CO
- City of Colorado Springs, CO
- St. Lucie County, FL
- Charlotte County, FL
- City of Jacksonville, FL



CURT BAKER CONSTRUCTION SUPERINTENDENT I DESIGNER



Curt Baker joined Team Pain in 2007 and has been with the company for over 10 years. Curt is one of Team Pain's Construction Superintendents and is responsible for managing all onsite staff and provides all necessary skate park construction management, as well as, being involved in the design process. He is in constant communication with Mr. Payne, administrative staff, owner, engineer and general contractor to ensure a quality project is delivered on-time and within budget.

PROJECT EXPERIENCE - highlighted

- Charleston County, SC
- Town of Orange Park, FL
- City of Jacksonville Beach, FL
- City of Tampa, FL
- Orange County, FL
- Town of Apex, NC
- City of Jackson Springs, FL
- City of Port Orange, FL
- City of Lakeland, FL
- City of Gunnison, CO
- City of Virginia Beach, VA
- City of Bradenton, FL
- Hillsborough County Brandon
- Hillsborough County Apollo Bch
- City of Northglenn, CO

ADVANTAGES OF TEAMING WITH LOCAL COMPANIES



TEAM PAIN'S EXPERTISE IS IN SKATE PARKS

- COLLABORATING WITH LOCAL TALENT FOR EACH AREA OF EXPERTISE
- INVESTING IN THE LOCAL ECONOMY
- KNOWLEDGEABLE WITH THE LOCAL AREA, ELIMINATING THE NEED FOR RESEARCH
- FAMILIAR WITH THE LOCAL PLANNING AND PERMITTING PROCESS
- QUICK RESPONSE TO WARRANTY/REPAIR ISSUES



GLENN MEDLIN CLH DESIGN

ASLA, PLA, LEED AP PRINCIPAL, LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT

- 20 YEARS OF PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE IN PARKS & RECREATION, MUNICIPAL AND MASTER PLANNING
- PROJECT MANAGER FOR THE TOWN OF APEX RODGERS FAMILY SKATE PLAZA & CITY OF LEXINGTION RADCLIFFE SKATE PARK
- CONSTRUCTION ADMINISTRATION, GRADING, STORMWATER MANAGEMENT, SEDIMENT & EROSION CONTROL, WASTEWATER COLLECTION
- CIVIL AND LANDSCAPE EXPERTISE
- LEED ACCREDITED

EDUCATION

B.S., Natural Resources Coastal Management; Minor Environmental Science, North Carolina State University, 1996

Registrations

North Carolina Landscape Architecture License #1861

North Carolina State University Certified Stormwater BMP Inspection & Maintenance Professional Cert. #1753, 2013

LEED Accredited Professional, 2009

- 22-person design firm providing collaborative landscape architecture and civil engineering services
- More than 50 parks and recreation projects
- Designer for highly successful Rodgers
 Family Skate Plaza at Trackside in Apex
- Comprehensive public involvement experience with skate park project fundraising experience
- Awarded 2016 Firm of the Year by the North Carolina American Society of Landscape Architects
- HUB/WBE Certified



Comprehensive **gateway**, park and plaza design experience:

Strong municipal client base:

- Apex
- Cary
- Durham
- Garner
- Holly Springs
- Knightdale
- Morrisville
- Raleigh



KNIGHTDALE STATION

OPEN

WATER TOWER FEATURE

STRUCTURE

VATER TOWER FEATURE 24' TALL)

ISTING

ch.

STAINED GLASS

IT AT NIGHT





Comprehensive gateway, **park** and plaza design experience: Strong municipal client base:

- NC Zoo Kidzone Playground
- NC Aquariums
- Raleigh ALW Nature Preserve





Comprehensive gateway, park and **plaza** design experience:

- Universities
- Municipalities
- Corporate













GRAHAM SMITH MONTEITH CONSTRUCTION

PROJECT MANAGER

EDUCATION

Eastern Carolina University

Construction Management Major

Business Administration Minor







MONTEITH CONSTRUCTION







WHEN IT COMES TO BUILDING IMPORTANT PROJECTS FOR FOR OUR COMMUNITIES, WE CONSIDER OURSELVES TO BE AT OUR BEST. OUR EXPERIENCE AND EXTENSIVE CAPABILITIES WILL ENSURE THAT THE END RESULT WILL DELIGHT OWNERS, CAPTIVATE END USERS, AND DELIVER LONG LASTING VALUE TO THE COMMUNITY.

MONTEITH CONSTRUCTION



Neil McCoy Executive Directoy of Capital Improvements HGTC.



MONTEITH WE. BUILD. RELATIONSHIPS.

COLLABORATIVE EXPERIENCE

TOWN OF APEX, NC

RODGERS FAMILY

SKATE PLAZA







COLLABORATIVE EXPERIENCE

APEX POLICE DEPARTMENT AND THE SKATE COMMUNITY HONORED WITH

THE 2015 WHITE HOUSE "CHAMPIONS OF CHANGE" – CONNECTING LAW ENFORCEMENT WITH COMMUNITY YOUTH

PART OF THE DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE'S EFFORTS TO HIGHLIGHT GOOD RELATIONS BETWEEN POLICE AND YOUTHS.



POLICE CAPT. GILBERT & TRACY STALLWORTH



APEX SKATE PARK CONCEPT



APEX LANDSCAPE AND AMENITIES CONCEPT



APEX FINAL DESIGN & BRANDING IDEAS









APEX FINAL DESIGN & BRANDING IDEAS



Project Phasing: Community fundraising items

Performance pavilion with lighting, signage and pa system. Donor sign with lighting. Enhanced landscaping and lighting. Specialty tile work and the Trackside logo imbedded in the plaza.

> Performance Pavilion with lighting, power for concerts, special performances: \$120,000

TRACKSIDE

Solar powered charging station \$ 12,000

Decorative tile work and Trackside seal in concrete \$ 40,000

Donor Sign/Art piece with lighting \$ 14,000

Enhanced landscaping \$ 14,000

TOTAL FUNDRAISING GOAL: \$200,000

IDENTITY

RODGERS FAMILY SKATE PLAZA at







APEX FINAL DESIGN & BRANDING IDEAS



FUNDRAISING RESULTS

John F. Rodgers Catherine Rodgers Apex, NC 27502

Aug. 1 2015 Pay to the order of Citizens for Apex Parks \$100,000 One Hundred Thousand and 00/100 DOLLARS John F. Rodgers Catherine Rodgers

2015

Rogers Family Skate Memo Plaza at Trackside

RESULTS: BUILD IT AND THEY WILL COME



Rodgers Family Skate Plaza at Trackside Grand Opening

More than 400 attendees!



SKATEPARKS ARE NOT JUST FOR THE YOUNG GUYS



ONE OF A KIND SKATE PARK FEATURES



COMMUNITY OUTREACH



COMMUNITY OUTREACH



LAKELAND SKATE PARK

address, Bowl, china bank, FL, Florida, lakeland, skate park, skateboard, skateboarding, skatepark, Snake run, team pain skate parks







- CREATE INVITE
 FLYERS
- CONTACT LOCAL ACTION SPORTS SHOPS
- POST ON SOCIAL MEDIA PLATFORMS

COMMUNITY INPUT

PROVEN TEAM APPROACH TO DEVELOP A SHARED VISION

- LISTEN
- COMMUNICATE
- COMMON GOAL
- ACHIEVABLE RESULTS
- SUCCESSFUL PROJECT







CONCEPT IDEAS



CONCEPT IDEAS


CONCEPT IDEAS



CONCEPT IDEAS

DESIGN DEVELOPMENT



DESIGN PHASE



SKATE PARK COSTS

ST. PETERSBURG BREAKING GROUND ON \$1.25 MILLION SKATE PARK AT CAMPBELL PARK NEAR TROPICANA FIELD

"The skate park is just under 30,000square-feet so it will be the largest skate park in Florida," said Mike Jeffries, Director of Parks and Recreation for the City of St. Petersburg.



SKATE PARK COSTS

publicskateparkguide.org

PUBLIC SKATEPARK DEVELOPMENT GUIDE, IS A GUIDE FOR SKATEPARK ADVOCATES AND CITY OR PARKS OFFICIALS PURSUING A NEW PUBLIC SKATEPARK AND IS A COLLABORATION BETWEEN:

- THE TONY HAWK FOUNDATION
- SKATERS FOR PUBLIC SKATEPARKS
- THE INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SKATEBOARD COMPANIES (IASC)

THE AVERAGE COST FOR DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION OF A CONCRETE SKATEPARK IS \$40 PER SQUARE FOOT. OTHER FACTORS CAN INFLUENCE THE OVERALL COST.

24,000 SQ FT = \$960,000

36,000 SQ FT = \$1,440,000

CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE SKATEPARK BUDGET IS \$575,000 = 14,373 SQ FT

PROJECT SCHEDULE

A PROBABLE TIMELINE FOR PLANNING, DESIGN, REVIEW AND CONSTRUCTION OF THE SKATE PARK, IS AS FOLLOWS:

XINDICATES CITY'S ESTIMATED REVIEW/APPROVAL TIMELINE. THE CITY'S ACTUAL REVIEW/APPROVAL PROCESS TIME MAY AFFECTTHIS SCHEDULE.



Critical Path

2 - 2 - 2 Schedule

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT



- SKATE PARKS ARE ALL WHEELED FACILITIES
- TEAM PAIN UTILIZES THE SITE LINES TO ENSURE EASY ACCESS AND VISABILITY TO ENCOURAGE ANYONE TO USE THE FACILITY
- TEAM PAIN'S PARKS ARE ORGANIC AND FREE FLOWING PROVIDING ACCESSIBILITY FOR ALL







CHARLESTON SKATE PARK - 32,500 SQ FT



CREATING DESTINATION SKATE PARKS JACKSONVILLE BEACH SKATE PARK - 25,000 SQ FT



CAMP WOODWARD, PA "THE CAGE 2.0" - 18,000 SQ FT



ARVADA SKATE PARK - 42,000 SQ FT



LAKELAND SKATE PARK - 27,000 SQ FT



PERRY HARVEY SR. SKATE PARK - 16,750 SQ FT



COLORADO SPRINGS SKATE PARK - 40,000 SQ FT



APOLLO BEACH SKATE PARK - 12,000 SQ FT



NORTHGLENN SKATE PARK - 16,000 SQ FT



EASTERN VERT SKATEPARK - WELCOME, NC 1990





RALEIGH INDOOR SKATEPARK - 2000





FOOD LION SKATE PARK - ASHEVILLE NC 2001









DUH! SKATE PARK - FAYETTEVILLE, NC 2003



MASA PRO CROWN COLISEUM FAYETTEVILLE MAY 7-8 2006



EASTERN SKATEBOARD SUPPLY - WILMINGTON, NC 2007



MEGA SKATE PLAZA MASA PRO 2 EVENT – FAYETTEVILLE, NC JUNE 16-17 2007









EXHIBIT 6: (Testing and Inspections to be Completed by Owner): The following are the specific tests and inspections which Owner is responsible should they be needed:

- Compaction Testing
- Rebar Inspections
- Concrete Tests (first delivery and every 50 yds)